Permit Number: TE26660C-0

Effective: 3/15/2017 Expires: 3/15/2022

Issuing Office:

Department of the Interior U.S. FISH & WILDLIFE SERVICE **Endangered Species Permit Office** 2800 Cottage Way, Suite W-2606 Sacramento, CA 95825-1846 permitsR8ES@fws.gov

Permittee:

SAN DIEGO GAS AND ELECTRIC COMPANY 8315 CENTURY PARK COURT **SAN DIEGO, CA 92123** U.S.A.

Digitally signed by GEORGE STEWART

Date: 2017.03.15 18:07:31 -07'00'

FIELD OFFICE SUPERVISOR

Name and Title of Principal Officer:

MICHAEL M SCHNEIDER - CHIEF ENVIRONMENTAL OFFICER

Authority: Statutes and Regulations: 16 USC 1539(a), 16 USC 1533(d); 50 CFR 17.22, 50 CFR 17.32, 50 CFR 13.

Location where authorized activity may be conducted:

San Diego Gas and Electric (SDG&E) service territory, which includes San Diego County and portions of Orange and Riverside counties.

Reporting requirements:

See permit conditions for reporting requirements

Conditions and Authorizations:

- A. General conditions set out in Subpart B of 50 CFR 13, and specific conditions contained in Federal regulations cited above, are hereby made a part of this permit. All activities authorized herein must be carried out in accord with and for the purposes described in the application submitted. Continued validity, or renewal of this permit is subject to complete and timely compliance with all applicable conditions, including the filing of all required information and reports.
- B. The validity of this permit is also conditioned upon strict observance of all applicable foreign, state, local tribal, or other federal law.
- C. Valid for use by permittee named above.
- D. The authorization granted by this permit is subject to full and complete compliance with, and implementation of, the SDG&E Low-Effect Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP), 1995 Subregional Natural Community Conservation Plan/Habitat Conservation Plan (1995 NCCP/HCP), and 2004 Vernal Pool Clarification document.
- E. Upon locating dead, injured, or sick endangered or threatened wildlife species, the permittees or their designated agents must notify within 1 working day the Service's Division of Law Enforcement (610 West Ash Street, Suite 1103 San Diego, California 92101 Phone: (619)557-5063) or the Carlsbad Fish and Wildlife Office (2177 Salk Avenue, Suite 250 Carlsbad, CA 92008, telephone 619-431-9440). Written notification to both offices must be made within 5 calendar days and must include the date, time, and location of the specimen and any other pertinent information.
- F. An annual report shall be prepared and submitted to the Carlsbad Fish and Wildlife Office by November 1 of each year as



NATIVE ENDANGERED & THREATENED SP. HABITAT CONSERVATION PLAN ENDANGERED & THREATENED WILDLIFE

Permit Number: TE26660C-0

Effective: 3/15/2017 Expires: 3/15/2022

described in the Implementing Agreement for the 1995 NCCP/HCP.

G. A copy of this permit must be in the possession of the permittees and designated agents while conducting taking activities. Please refer to the permit number in all correspondence and reports concerning permit activities. Any questions you may have about this permit should be directed to the Field Supervisor, Carlsbad Fish and Wildlife Office.

AMOUNT OR EXTENT OF TAKE

Harm, death or injury of 15 covered animal species (identified below) due to the clearing, grading, or destruction of up to 60 acres of habitat within the 1995 NCCP/HCP Plan Area during the 5-year permit term; the amount or extent of incidental take will be exceeded if more than 60 acres of habitat is permanently or temporarily cleared, graded, or otherwise destroyed within 5 years of the date of permit issuance. Assurances are also provided for 22 covered plant species (identified below) under the Service's "No Surprises" regulation in recognition of the conservation benefits provided to them under SDG&E's Low-Effect HCP.

Covered species

PLANTS

San Diego thornmint (Acanthomintha ilicifolia)

Shaw's agave (Agave shawii)

San Diego ambrosia (Ambrosia pumila)

aphanisma (Aphanisma blitoides)

Del Mar manzanita (Arctostaphylos glandulosa ssp. crassifolia)

coastal dunes milk-vetch (Astragalus tener var. titi)

Encinitas baccharis (Baccharis vanessae)

Nevin's barberry (Baccharis nevinii)

thread-leaved brodiaea (Brodiaea filifolia)

Orcutt's spineflower (Chorizanthe orcuttiana)

salt marsh bird's-beak (Cordylanthus maritimus ssp. maritimus)

short-leaved dudleya (Dudleya blochmaniae brevifolia)

Palmer's ericameria (Ericameria palmeri ssp. palmeri)

San Diego button-celery (Eryngium aristulatum var. parishii)

Coast wallflower (Erysimum ammophilum)

Otay tarplant [Deinandra conjugens (Hemizonia c.)]

willowy monardella [Monardella viminea (M. linoides subsp. v.)]

spreading navarretia (Navarretia fossalis)

snake cholla [Opuntia parryi Engelm. var. serpentina (Opuntia parryi var. serpentina)]

California Orcutt grass (Orcuttia californica)

San Diego mesa mint (Pogogyne abramsii)

Otay mesa mint (Pogogyne nudiuscula)

ANIMALS

coastal cactus wren (Campylorhynchus brunneicapillus)

Western snowy plover [Charadrius nivosus nivosus (C. alexandrinus n.)]

Southwestern willow flycatcher (Empidonax traillii extimus)

coastal California gnatcatcher (Polioptila californica californica)

light-footed Ridgway's (=clapper) rail [Rallus obsoletus (=longirostris) levipes]

Western burrowing owl (Athene cunicularia hypugaea)

California least tern [Sterna antillarum browni (Sterna a. b.)]

least Bell's vireo (Vireo bellii pusillus)

Thorne's hairstreak butterfly (Mitoura thornei)



Page 3 of 3 NATIVE ENDANGERED & THREATENED SP. HABITAT CONSERVATION PLAN

ENDANGERED & THREATENED WILDLIFE

Permit Number: TE26660C-0

Effective: 3/15/2017 Expires: 3/15/2022

San Diego fairy shrimp (Branchinecta sandiegonensis) salt marsh skipper (Panoquina panoquin) Riverside fairy shrimp (Streptocephalus woottoni) Stephens' kangaroo rat (Dipodomys stephensi) arroyo toad (a. southwestern t.) [Anaxyrus californicus (Bufo microscaphus c.)] California red-legged frog [Rana draytonii (R. aurora d.)]

- (iii) Each specimen to be re-imported is uniquely identified by a band, tattoo or other means that was reported in writing to an official of the Service at a port of export prior to export of the specimen from the United States;
- (iv) No specimens of the taxa in this paragraph (g)(6) of this section that were taken from the wild may be imported for breeding purposes absent a definitive showing that the need for new bloodlines can only be met by wild specimens, that suitable foreign-bred, captive individuals are unavailable, and that wild populations can sustain limited taking, and an import permit is issued under \$17.22:
- (v) Any permanent exports of such specimens meet the requirements of paragraph (g)(4) of this section; and
- (vi) Each person claiming the benefit of the exception in paragraph (g)(1) of this section must maintain accurate written records of activities, including births, deaths and transfers of specimens, and make those records accessible to Service agents for inspection at reasonable hours as set forth in \$\$13.46 and 13.47
- [40 FR 44415, Sept. 26, 1975, as amended at 40 FR 53400, Nov. 18, 1975; 41 FR 19226, May 11, 1976; 44 FR 31580, May 31, 1979; 44 FR 54007, Sept. 17, 1979; 58 FR 68325, Dec. 27, 1993; 63 FR 48640, Sept. 11, 1998]

§ 17.22 Permits for scientific purposes, enhancement of propagation or survival, or for incidental taking.

Upon receipt of a complete application, the Director may issue a permit authorizing any activity otherwise prohibited by §17.21, in accordance with the issuance criteria of this section, for scientific purposes, for enhancing the propagation or survival, or for the incidental taking of endangered wildlife. Such permits may authorize a single transaction, a series of transactions, or a number of activities over a specific period of time. (See §17.32 for permits for threatened species.) The Director shall publish notice in the FEDERAL REGISTER of each application for a permit that is made under this section. Each notice shall invite the submission from interested parties, within 30 days after the date of the notice, of written data, views, or arguments with respect to the application. The 30-day period

- may be waived by the Director in an emergency situation where the life or health of an endangered animal is threatened and no reasonable alternative is available to the applicant. Notice of any such waiver shall be published in the FEDERAL REGISTER within 10 days following issuance of the permit.
- (a)(1) Application requirements for permits for scientific purposes or for the enhancement of propagation or survival. A person wishing to get a permit for an activity prohibited by §17.21 submits an application for activities under this paragraph. The Service provides Form 3–200 for the application to which all of the following must be attained:
- (i) The common and scientific names of the species sought to the covered by the permit, as well as the number, age, and sex of such species, and the activity sought to be authorized (such as taking, exporting, selling in interstate commerce):
- (ii) A statement as to whether, at the time of application, the wildlife sought to be covered by the permit (A) is still in the wild, (B) has already been removed from the wild, or (C) was born in captivity;
- (iii) A resume of the applicant's attempts to obtain the wildlife sought to be covered by the permit in a manner which would not cause the death or removal from the wild of such wildlife;
- (iv) If the wildlife sought to be covered by the permit has already been removed from the wild, the country and place where such removal occurred; if the wildlife sought to be covered by the permit was born in captivity, the country and place where such wildlife was born:
- (v) A complete description and address of the institution or other facility where the wildlife sought to be covered by the permit will be used, displayed, or maintained;
- (vi) If the applicant seeks to have live wildlife covered by the permit, a complete description, including photographs or diagrams, of the facilities to house and/or care for the wildlife and a resume of the experience of those person who will be caring for the wildlife;
- (vii) A full statement of the reasons why the applicant is justified in obtaining a permit including the details

of the activities sought to be authorized by the permit;

- (viii) If the application is for the purpose of enhancement of propagation, a statement of the applicant's willingness to participate in a cooperative breeding program and to maintain or contribute data to a studbook;
- (2) Issuance criteria. Upon receiving an application completed in accordance with paragraph (a)(1) of this section, the Director will decide whether or not a permit should be issued. In making this decision, the Director shall consider, in addition to the general criteria in §13.21(b) of this subchapter, the following factors:
- (i) Whether the purpose for which the permit is required is adequate to justify removing from the wild or otherwise changing the status of the wildlife sought to be covered by the permit:
- (ii) The probable direct and indirect effect which issuing the permit would have on the wild populations of the wildlife sought to be covered by the permit:
- (iii) Whether the permit, if issued, would in any way, directly or indirectly, conflict with any known program intended to enhance the survival probabilities of the population from which the wildlife sought to be covered by the permit was or would be removed;
- (iv) Whether the purpose for which the permit is required would be likely to reduce the threat of extinction facing the species of wildlife sought to be covered by the permit;
- (v) The opinions or views of scientists or other persons or organizations having expertise concerning the wildlife or other matters germane to the application; and
- (vi) Whether the expertise, facilities, or other resources available to the applicant appear adequate to successfully accomplish the objectives stated in the application.
- (3) Permit conditions. In addition to the general conditions set forth in part 13 of this subchapter, every permit issued under this paragraph shall be subject to the special condition that the escape of living wildlife covered by the permit shall be immediately reported to the Service office designated in the permit.

- (4) *Duration of permits*. The duration of permits issued under this paragraph shall be designated on the face of the permit.
- (b)(1) Application requirements for permits for incidental taking. A person wishing to get a permit for an activity prohibited by \$17.21(c) submits an application for activities under this paragraph. The Service provides Form 3–200 for the application to which all of the following must be attached:
- (i) A complete description of the activity sought to be authorized;
- (ii) The common and scientific names of the species sought to be covered by the permit, as well as the number, age, and sex of such species, if known;
- (iii) A conservation plan that specifies:
- (A) The impact that will likely result from such taking;
- (B) What steps the applicant will take to monitor, minimize, and mitigate such impacts, the funding that will be available to implement such steps, and the procedures to be used to deal with unforeseen circumstances;
- (C) What alternative actions to such taking the applicant considered and the reasons why such alternatives are not proposed to be utilized; and
- (D) Such other measures that the Director may require as being necessary or appropriate for purposes of the plan;
- (2) Issuance criteria. (i) Upon receiving an application completed in accordance with paragraph (b)(1) of this section, the Director will decide whether or not a permit should be issued. The Director shall consider the general issuance criteria in §13.21(b) of this subchapter, except for §13.21(b)(4), and shall issue the permit if he or she finds that:
 - (A) The taking will be incidental;
- (B) The applicant will, to the maximum extent practicable, minimize and mitigate the impacts of such takings;
- (C) The applicant will ensure that adequate funding for the conservation plan and procedures to deal with unforeseen circumstances will be provided;
- (D) The taking will not appreciably reduce the likelihood of the survival and recovery of the species in the wild;
- (E) The measures, if any, required under paragraph (b)(1)(iii)(D) of this section will be met; and

- (F) He or she has received such other assurances as he or she may require that the plan will be implemented.
- (ii) In making his or her decision, the Director shall also consider the anticipated duration and geographic scope of the applicant's planned activities, including the amount of listed species habitat that is involved and the degree to which listed species and their habitats are affected.
- (3) Permit conditions. In addition to the general conditions set forth in part 13 of this subchapter, every permit issued under this paragraph shall contain such terms and conditions as the Director deems necessary or appropriate to carry out the purposes of the permit and the conservation plan including, but not limited to, monitoring and reporting requirements deemed necessary for determining whether such terms and conditions are being complied with. The Director shall rely upon existing reporting requirements to the maximum extent practicable.
- (4) Duration of permits. The duration of permits issued under this paragraph shall be sufficient to provide adequate assurances to the permittee to commit funding necessary for the activities authorized by the permit, including conservation activities and land use restrictions. In determining the duration of a permit, the Director shall consider the duration of the planned activities, as well as the possible positive and negative effects associated with permits of the proposed duration on listed species, including the extent to which the conservation plan will enhance the habitat of listed species and increase the longterm survivability of such species.
- (5) Assurances provided to permittee in case of changed or unforeseen circumstances. The assurances in paragraph (b)(5) apply only to incidental take permits issued in accordance with paragraph (b)(2) of this section where the conservation plan is being properly implemented, and apply only with respect to species adequately covered by the conservation plan. These assurances cannot be provided to Federal agencies. This rule does not apply to incidental take permits issued prior to March 25, 1998. The assurances provided in incidental take permits issued prior to March 25, 1998 remain in

- effect, and those permits will not be revised as a result of this rulemaking.
- (i) Changed circumstances provided for in the plan. If additional conservation and mitigation measures are deemed necessary to respond to changed circumstances and were provided for in the plan's operating conservation program, the permittee will implement the measures specified in the plan.
- (ii) Changed circumstances not provided for in the plan. If additional conservation and mitigation measures are deemed necessary to respond to changed circumstances and such measures were not provided for in the plan's operating conservation program, the Director will not require any conservation and mitigation measures in addition to those provided for in the plan without the consent of the permittee, provided the plan is being properly implemented.
- (iii) Unforeseen circumstances. (A) In negotiating unforeseen circumstances, the Director will not require the commitment of additional land, water, or financial compensation or additional restrictions on the use of land, water or other natural resources beyond the level otherwise agreed upon for the species covered by the conservation plan without the consent of the permittee.
- (B) If additional conservation and mitigation measures are deemed necessary to respond to unforeseen circumstances, the Director may require additional measures of the permittee where the conservation plan is being properly implemented, but only if such measures are limited to modifications within conserved habitat areas, if any, or to the conservation plan's operating conservation program for the affected species, and maintain the original terms of the conservation plan to the maximum extent possible. Additional conservation and mitigation measures will not involve the commitment of additional land, water or financial compensation or additional restrictions on the use of land, water, or other natural resources otherwise available for development or use under the original terms of the conservation plan without the consent of the permittee.

- (C) The Director will have the burden of demonstrating that unforeseen circumstances exist, using the best scientific and commercial data available. These findings must be clearly documented and based upon reliable technical information regarding the status and habitat requirements of the affected species. The Director will consider, but not be limited to, the following factors:
- (1) Size of the current range of the affected species:
- (2) Percentage of range adversely affected by the conservation plan;
- (3) Percentage of range conserved by the conservation plan;
- (4) Ecological significance of that portion of the range affected by the conservation plan;
- (5) Level of knowledge about the affected species and the degree of specificity of the species' conservation program under the conservation plan; and
- (6) Whether failure to adopt additional conservation measures would appreciably reduce the likelihood of survival and recovery of the affected species in the wild.
- (6) Nothing in this rule will be construed to limit or constrain the Director, any Federal, State, local, or Tribal government agency, or a private entity, from taking additional actions at its own expense to protect or conserve a species included in a conservation plan.
- (7) Discontinuance of permit activity. Notwithstanding the provisions of §13.26 of this subchapter, a permittee under this paragraph (b) remains responsible for any outstanding minimization and mitigation measures required under the terms of the permit for take that occurs prior to surrender of the permit and such minimization and mitigation measures as may be required pursuant to the termination provisions of an implementing agreement, habitat conservation plan, or permit even after surrendering the permit to the Service pursuant to §13.26 of this subchapter. The permit shall be deemed canceled only upon a determination by the Service that such minimization and mitigation measures have been implemented. Upon surrender of the permit, no further take

- shall be authorized under the terms of the surrendered permit.
- (8) Criteria for Revocation. A permit issued under this paragraph (b) may not be revoked for any reason except those set forth in §13.28(a)(1) through (4) of this subchapter or unless continuation of the permitted activity would be inconsistent with the criterion set forth in 16 U.S.C. 1539(a)(2)(B)(iv) and the inconsistency has not been remedied in a timely fashion
- (c)(1) Application requirements for permits for the enhancement of survival through Safe Harbor Agreements. The applicant must submit an application for a permit under this paragraph (c) to the appropriate Regional Director, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, for the Region where the applicant resides or where the proposed activity is to occur (for appropriate addresses, see 50 CFR 10.22), if the applicant wishes to engage in any activity prohibited by §17.21. The applicant must submit an official Service application form (3–200.54) that includes the following information:
- (i) The common and scientific names of the listed species for which the applicant requests incidental take authorization;
- (ii) A description of the land use or water management activity for which the applicant requests incidental take authorization; and
- (iii) A Safe Harbor Agreement that complies with the requirements of the Safe Harbor policy available from the Service.
- (2) Issuance criteria. Upon receiving an application completed in accordance with paragraph (c)(1) of this section, the Director will decide whether or not to issue a permit. The Director shall consider the general issuance criteria §13.21(b) of this subchapter, except for §13.21(b)(4), and may issue the permit if he or she finds:
- (i) The take will be incidental to an otherwise lawful activity and will be in accordance with the terms of the Safe Harbor Agreement:
- (ii) The implementation of the terms of the Safe Harbor Agreement will provide a net conservation benefit to the affected listed species by contributing

to the recovery of listed species included in the permit and the Safe Harbor Agreement otherwise complies with the Safe Harbor policy available from the Service:

- (iii) The probable direct and indirect effects of any authorized take will not appreciably reduce the likelihood of survival and recovery in the wild of any listed species;
- (iv) Implementation of the terms of the Safe Harbor Agreement is consistent with applicable Federal, State, and Tribal laws and regulations;
- (v) Implementation of the terms of the Safe Harbor Agreement will not be in conflict with any ongoing conservation or recovery programs for listed species covered by the permit; and
- (vi) The applicant has shown capability for and commitment to implementing all of the terms of the Safe Harbor Agreement.
- (3) Permit conditions. In addition to any applicable general permit conditions set forth in part 13 of this subchapter, every permit issued under this paragraph (c) is subject to the following special conditions:
- (i) A requirement for the participating property owner to notify the Service of any transfer of lands subject to a Safe Harbor Agreement;
- (ii) A requirement for the property owner to notify the Service at least 30 days in advance, but preferably as far in advance as possible, of when he or she expects to incidentally take any listed species covered under the permit. Such notification will provide the Service with an opportunity to translocate affected individuals of the species, if possible and appropriate; and
- (iii) Any additional requirements or conditions the Director deems necessary or appropriate to carry out the purposes of the permit and the Safe Harbor Agreement.
- (4) Permit effective date. Permits issued under this paragraph (c) become effective the day of issuance for species covered by the Safe Harbor Agreement.
- (5) Assurances provided to permittee. (i) The assurances in paragraph (c)(5) (ii) of this section (c)(5) apply only to Safe Harbor permits issued in accordance with paragraph (c)(2) of this section where the Safe Harbor Agreement is being properly implemented, and apply

only with respect to species covered by the Agreement and permit. These assurances cannot be provided to Federal agencies. The assurances provided in this section apply only to Safe Harbor permits issued after July 19, 1999.

- (ii) If additional conservation and mitigation measures are deemed necessary, the Director may require additional measures of the permittee, but only if such measures are limited to modifications within conserved habitat areas, if any, for the affected species and maintain the original terms of the Safe Harbor Agreement to the maximum extent possible. Additional conservation and mitigation measures will not involve the commitment of additional land, water or financial compensation or additional restrictions on the use of land, water, or other natural resources otherwise available for development or use under the original terms of the Safe Harbor Agreement without the consent of the permittee.
- (6) Additional actions. Nothing in this rule will be construed to limit or constrain the Director, any Federal, State, local or Tribal government agency, or a private entity, from taking additional actions at its own expense to protect or conserve a species included in a Safe Harbor Agreement.
- (7) Criteria for revocation. A permit issued under this paragraph (c) may not be revoked for any reason except those set forth in §13.28(a) (1) through (4) of this subchapter or unless continuation of the permitted activity would be inconsistent with the criterion set forth in §17.22(c)(2)(iii) and the inconsistency has not been remedied in a timely fashion.
- (8) Duration of permits. The duration of permits issued under this paragraph (c) must be sufficient to provide a net conservation benefit to species covered in the enhancement of survival permit. In determining the duration of a permit, the Director will consider the duration of the planned activities, as well as the positive and negative effects associated with permits of the proposed duration on covered species, including the extent to which the conservation activities included in the Safe Harbor Agreement will enhance the survival and contribute to the recovery of listed species included in the permit.

- (d)(1) Application requirements for permits for the enhancement of survival through Candidate Conservation Agreements with Assurances. The applicant must submit an application for a permit under this paragraph (d) to the appropriate Regional Director, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, for the Region where the applicant resides or where the proposed activity is to occur (for appropriate addresses, see 50 CFR 10.22). When a species covered by a Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances is listed as endangered and the applicant wishes to engage in activities identified in the Agreement and otherwise prohibited by §17.31, the applicant must apply for an enhancement of survival permit for species covered by the Agreement. The permit will become valid if and when covered proposed, candidate or other unlisted species is listed as an endangered species. The applicant must submit an official Service application form (3-200.54) that includes the following information:
- (i) The common and scientific names of the species for which the applicant requests incidental take authorization;
- (ii) A description of the land use or water management activity for which the applicant requests incidental take authorization: and
- (iii) A Candidate Conservation Agreement that complies with the requirements of the Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances policy available from the Service.
- (2) Issuance criteria. Upon receiving an application completed in accordance with paragraph (d)(1) of this section, the Director will decide whether or not to issue a permit. The Director shall consider the general issuance criteria in §13.21(b) of this subchapter, except for §13.21(b)(4), and may issue the permit if he or she finds:
- (i) The take will be incidental to an otherwise lawful activity and will be in accordance with the terms of the Candidate Conservation Agreement;
- (ii) The Candidate Conservation Agreement complies with the requirements of the Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances policy available from the Service;
- (iii) The probable direct and indirect effects of any authorized take will not

- appreciably reduce the likelihood of survival and recovery in the wild of any species;
- (iv) Implementation of the terms of the Candidate Conservation Agreement is consistent with applicable Federal, State, and Tribal laws and regulations;
- (v) Implementation of the terms of the Candidate Conservation Agreement will not be in conflict with any ongoing conservation programs for species covered by the permit; and
- (vi) The applicant has shown capability for and commitment to implementing all of the terms of the Candidate Conservation Agreement.
- (3) Permit conditions. In addition to any applicable general permit conditions set forth in part 13 of this subchapter, every permit issued under this paragraph (d) is subject to the following special conditions:
- (i) A requirement for the property owner to notify the Service of any transfer of lands subject to a Candidate Conservation Agreement;
- (ii) A requirement for the property owner to notify the Service at least 30 days in advance, but preferably as far in advance as possible, of when he or she expects to incidentally take any species covered under the permit. Such notification will provide the Service with an opportunity to translocate affected individuals of the species, if possible and appropriate; and
- (iii) Any additional requirements or conditions the Director deems necessary or appropriate to carry out the purposes of the permit and the Candidate Conservation Agreement.
- (4) Permit effective date. Permits issued under this paragraph (d) become effective for a species covered by a Candidate Conservation Agreement on the effective date of a final rule that lists a covered species as endangered.
- (5) Assurances provided to permittee in case of changed or unforeseen circumstances. The assurances in this paragraph (d)(5) apply only to permits issued in accordance with paragraph (d)(2) where the Candidate Conservation with Assurances Agreement is being properly implemented, and apply only with respect to species adequately covered by the Candidate Conservation

with Assurances Agreement. These assurances cannot be provided to Federal agencies.

- (i) Changed circumstances provided for in the Agreement. If additional conservation and mitigation measures are deemed necessary to respond to changed circumstances and were provided for in the Agreement's operating conservation program, the permittee will implement the measures specified in the Agreement.
- (ii) Changed circumstances not provided for in the Agreement. If additional conservation and mitigation measures are deemed necessary to respond to changed circumstances and such measures were not provided for in the Agreement's operating conservation program, the Director will not require any conservation and mitigation measures in addition to those provided for in the Agreement without the consent of the permittee, provided the Agreement is being properly implemented.
- (iii) Unforeseen circumstances. (A) In negotiating unforeseen circumstances, the Director will not require the commitment of additional land, water, or financial compensation or additional restrictions on the use of land, water or other natural resources beyond the level otherwise agreed upon for the species covered by the Agreement without the consent of the permittee.
- (B) If additional conservation and mitigation measures are deemed necessary to respond to unforeseen circumstances, the Director may require additional measures of the permittee where the Agreement is being properly implemented, but only if such measures are limited to modifications within conserved habitat areas, if any, or to the Agreement's operating conservation program for the affected species, and maintain the original terms of the Agreement to the maximum extent possible. Additional conservation and mitigation measures will not involve the commitment of additional land, water or financial compensation or additional restrictions on the use of land, water, or other natural resources otherwise available for development or use under the original terms of the Agreement without the consent of the permittee.

- (C) The Director will have the burden of demonstrating that unforeseen circumstances exist, using the best scientific and commercial data available. These findings must be clearly documented and based upon reliable technical information regarding the status and habitat requirements of the affected species. The Director will consider, but not be limited to, the following factors:
- (1) Size of the current range of the affected species;
- (2) Percentage of range adversely affected by the Agreement;
- (3) Percentage of range conserved by the Agreement:
- (4) Ecological significance of that portion of the range affected by the Agreement;
- (5) Level of knowledge about the affected species and the degree of specificity of the species' conservation program under the Agreement; and
- (6) Whether failure to adopt additional conservation measures would appreciably reduce the likelihood of survival and recovery of the affected species in the wild.
- (6) Additional actions. Nothing in this rule will be construed to limit or constrain the Director, any Federal, State, local or Tribal government agency, or a private entity, from taking additional actions at its own expense to protect or conserve a species included in a Candidate Conservation with Assurances Agreement.
- (7) Criteria for revocation. A permit issued under this paragraph (d) may not be revoked for any reason except those set forth in §13.28(a)(1) through (4) of this subchapter or unless continuation of the permitted activity would be inconsistent with the criterion set forth in paragraph (d)(2)(iii) of this section and the inconsistency has not been remedied in a timely fashion.
- (8) Duration of the Candidate Conservation Agreement. The duration of a Candidate Conservation Agreement covered by a permit issued under this paragraph (d) must be sufficient to enable the Director to determine that the benefits of the conservation measures in the Agreement, when combined with those benefits that would be achieved if it is assumed that the conservation

measures would also be implemented on other necessary properties, would preclude or remove any need to list the species covered by the Agreement.

- (e) Objection to permit issuance. (1) In regard to any notice of a permit application published in the FEDERAL REG-ISTER, any interested party that objects to the issuance of a permit, in whole or in part, may, during the comment period specified in the notice, request notification of the final action to be taken on the application. A separate written request shall be made for each permit application. Such a request shall specify the Service's permit application number and state the reasons why that party believes the applicant does not meet the issuance criteria contained in §§ 13.21 and 17.22 of this subchapter or other reasons why the permit should not be issued.
- (2) If the Service decides to issue a permit contrary to objections received pursuant to paragraph (c)(1) of this section, then the Service shall, at least ten days prior to issuance of the permit, make reasonable efforts to contact by telephone or other expedient means, any party who has made a request pursuant to paragraph (c)(1) of this section and inform that party of the issuance of the permit. However, the Service may reduce the time period or dispense with such notice if it determines that time is of the essence and that delay in issuance of the permit would: (i) Harm the specimen or population involved; or (ii) unduly hinder the actions authorized under the per-
- (3) The Service will notify any party filing an objection and request for notice under paragraph (c)(1) of this section of the final action taken on the application, in writing. If the Service has reduced or dispensed with the notice period referred to in paragraph (c)(2) of this section, it will include its reasons therefore in such written notice.

[50 FR 39687, Sept. 30, 1985, as amended at 63 FR 8871, Feb. 23, 1998; 63 FR 52635, Oct. 1, 1998; 64 FR 32711, June 17, 1999; 64 FR 52676, Sept. 30, 1999]

§17.23 Economic hardship permits.

Upon receipt of a complete application, the Director may issue a permit

authorizing any activity otherwise prohibited by §17.21, in accordance with the issuance criteria of this section in order to prevent undue economic hardship. The Director shall publish notice in the Federal Register of each application for a permit that is made under this section. Each notice shall invite the submission from interested parties, within 30 days after the date of the notice, of written data, views, or arguments with respect to the application. The 30-day period may be waived by the Director in an emergency situation where the life or health of an endangered animal is threatened and no reasonable alternative is available to the applicant. Notice of any such waiver shall be published in the FEDERAL REG-ISTER within 10 days following issuance of the permit.

- (a) Application requirements. Applications for permits under this section must be submitted to the Director by the person allegedly suffering undue economic hardship because his desired activity is prohibited by §17.21. Each application must be submitted on an official application form (Form 3–200) provided by the Service, and must include, as an attachment, all of the information required in §17.22 plus the following additional information:
- (1) The possible legal, economic or subsistence alternatives to the activity sought to be authorized by the permit;
- (2) A full statement, accompanied by copies of all relevant contracts and correspondence, showing the applicant's involvement with the wildlife sought to be covered by the permit (as well as his involvement with similar wildlife), including, where applicable, that portion of applicant's income derived from the taking of such wildlife, or the subsistence use of such wildlife, during the calendar year immediately preceding either the notice in the FED-ERAL REGISTER of review of the status of the species or of the proposal to list such wildlife as endangered, whichever is earliest:
- (3) Where applicable, proof of a contract or other binding legal obligation which:
- (i) Deals specifically with the wildlife sought to be covered by the permit;

date a notice is published in the FED-ERAL REGISTER to review status of such wildlife, or to list such wildlife as endangered, whichever is earlier.

[40 FR 44415, Sept. 26, 1975, as amended at 40 FR 53400, Nov. 18, 1975; 40 FR 58307, Dec. 16, 1975; 50 FR 39688, Sept. 30, 1985]

Subpart D—Threatened Wildlife

§17.31 Prohibitions.

- (a) Except as provided in subpart A of this part, or in a permit issued under this subpart, all of the provisions in §17.21 shall apply to threatened wildlife, except §17.21(c)(5).
- (b) In addition to any other provisions of this part 17, any employee or agent of the Service, of the National Marine Fisheries Service, or of a State conservation agency which is operating a conservation program pursuant to the terms of a Cooperative Agreement with the Service in accordance with section 6(c) of the Act, who is designated by his agency for such purposes, may, when acting in the course of his official duties, take those threatened species of wildlife which are covered by an approved cooperative agreement to carry out conservation programs.
- (c) Whenever a special rule in §§ 17.40 to 17.48 applies to a threatened species, none of the provisions of paragraphs (a) and (b) of this section will apply. The special rule will contain all the applicable prohibitions and exceptions.

[43 FR 18181, Apr. 28, 1978, as amended at 44 FR 31580, May 31, 1979; 70 FR 10503, Mar. 4, 2005]

§17.32 Permits—general.

Upon receipt of a complete application the Director may issue a permit for any activity otherwise prohibited with regard to threatened wildlife. Such permit shall be governed by the provisions of this section unless a special rule applicable to the wildlife, appearing in §§17.40 to 17.48, of this part provides otherwise. Permits issued under this section must be for one of the following purposes: Scientific purposes, or the enhancement of propagation or survival, or economic hardship, or zoological exhibition, or educational purposes, or incidental taking, or spe-

cial purposes consistent with the purposes of the Act. Such permits may authorize a single transaction, a series of transactions, or a number of activities over a specific period of time.

- (a)(1) Application requirements for permits for scientific purposes, or the enhancement of propagation or survival, or economic hardship, or zoological exhibition, or educational purposes, or special purposes consistent with the purposes of the Act. A person wishing to get a permit for an activity prohibited by §17.31 submits an application for activities under this paragraph. The Service provides Form 3–200 for the application to which as much of the following information relating to the purpose of the permit must be attached:
- (i) The Common and scientific names of the species sought to be covered by the permit, as well as the number, age, and sex of such species, and the activity sought to be authorized (such as taking, exporting, selling in interstate commerce):
- (ii) A statement as to whether, at the time of application, the wildlife sought to be covered by the permit (A) is still in the wild, (B) has already been removed from the wild, or (C) was born in captivity;
- (iii) A resume of the applicant's attempts to obtain the wildlife sought to be covered by the permit in a manner which would not cause the death or removal from the wild of such wildlife;
- (iv) If the wildlife sought to be covered by the permit has already been removed from the wild, the country and place where such removal occurred; if the wildlife sought to be covered by permit was born in captivity, the country and place where such wildlife was born;
- (v) A complete description and address of the institution or other facility where the wildlife sought to be covered by the permit will be used, displayed, or maintained;
- (vi) If the applicant seeks to have live wildlife covered by the permit, a complete description, including photographs or diagrams, of the facilities to house and/or care for the wildlife and a resume of the experience of those persons who will be caring for the wildlife;

- (vii) A full statement of the reasons why the applicant is justified in obtaining a permit including the details of the activities sought to be authorized by the permit:
- (viii) If the application is for the purpose of enhancement of propagation, a statement of the applicant's willingness to participate in a cooperative breeding program and to maintain or contribute data to a studbook;
- (2) Issuance criteria. Upon receiving an application completed in accordance with paragraph (a)(1) of this section, the Director will decide whether or not a permit should be issued. In making this decision, the Director shall consider, in addition to the general criteria in §13.21(b) of this subchapter, the following factors:
- (i) Whether the purpose for which the permit is required is adequate to justify removing from the wild or otherwise changing the status of the wildlife sought to be covered by the permit;
- (ii) The probable direct and indirect effect which issuing the permit would have on the wild populations of the wildlife sought to be covered by the permit:
- (iii) Whether the permit, if issued, would in any way, directly or indirectly, conflict with any known program intended to enhance the survival probabilities of the population from which the wildlife sought to be covered by the permit was or would be removed;
- (iv) Whether the purpose for which the permit is required would be likely to reduce the threat of extinction facing the species of wildlife sought to be covered by the permit;
- (v) The opinions or views of scientists or other persons or organizations having expertise concerning the wildlife or other matters germane to the application; and
- (vi) Whether the expertise, facilities, or other resources available to the applicant appear adequate to successfully accomplish the objectives stated in the application.
- (3) Permit conditions. In addition to the general conditions set forth in part 13 of this subchapter, every permit issued under this paragraph shall be subject to the special condition that the escape of living wildlife covered by

- the permit shall be immediately reported to the Service office designated in the permit.
- (4) Duration of permits. The duration of permits issued under this paragraph shall be designated on the face of the permit.
- (b)(1) Application requirements for permits for incidental taking. (i) A person wishing to get a permit for an activity prohibited by §17.31 submits an application for activities under this paragraph.
- (ii) The director shall publish notice in the FEDERAL REGISTER of each application for a permit that is made under this section. Each notice shall invite the submission from interested parties, within 30 days after the date of the notice, of written data, views, or arguments with respect to the application.
- (iii) Each application must be submitted on an official application (Form 3–200) provided by the Service, and must include as an attachment, all of the following information:
- (A) A complete description of the activity sought to be authorized;
- (B) The common and scientific names of the species sought to be covered by the permit, as well as the number, age, and sex of such species, if known;
- (C) A conservation plan that speciies:
- (1) The impact that will likely result from such taking;
- (2) What steps the applicant will take to monitor, minimize, and mitigate such impacts, the funding that will be available to implement such steps, and the procedures to be used to deal with unforeseen circumstances;
- (3) What alternative actions to such taking the applicant considered and the reasons why such alternatives are not proposed to be utilized; and
- (4) Such other measures that the Director may require as being necessary or appropriate for purposes of the plan.
- (2) Issuance criteria. (i) Upon receiving an application completed in accordance with paragraph (b)(1) of this section, the Director will decide whether or not a permit should be issued. The Director shall consider the general issuance criteria in 13.21(b) of this subchapter, except for 13.21(b)(4), and shall issue the permit if he or she finds that:
 - (A) The taking will be incidental;

- (B) The applicant will, to the maximum extent practicable, minimize and mitigate the impacts of such takings;
- (C) The applicant will ensure that adequate funding for the conservation plan and procedures to deal with unforeseen circumstances will be provided;
- (D) The taking will not appreciably reduce the likelihood of the survival and recovery of the species in the wild;
- (E) The measures, if any, required under paragraph (b)(1)(iii)(D) of this section will be met; and
- (F) He or she has received such other assurances as he or she may require that the plan will be implemented.
- (ii) In making his or her decision, the Director shall also consider the anticipated duration and geographic scope of the applicant's planned activities, including the amount of listed species habitat that is involved and the degree to which listed species and their habitats are affected.
- (3) Permit conditions. In addition to the general conditions set forth in part 13 of this subchapter, every permit issued under this paragraph shall contain such terms and conditions as the Director deems necessary or appropriate to carry out the purposes of the permit and the conservation plan including, but not limited to, monitoring and reporting requirements deemed necessary for determining whether such terms and conditions are being complied with. The Director shall rely upon existing reporting requirements to the maximum extent practicable.
- (4) Duration of permits. The duration of permits issued under this paragraph shall be sufficient to provide adequate assurances to the permittee to commit funding necessary for the activities authorized by the permit, including conservation activities and land use restrictions. In determining the duration of a permit, the Director shall consider the duration of the planned activities, as well as the possible positive and negative effects associated with permits of the proposed duration on listed species, including the extent to which the conservation plan will enhance the habitat of listed species and increase the longterm survivability of such species.
- (5) Assurances provided to permittee in case of changed or unforeseen cir-

- cumstances. The assurances in this paragraph (b)(5) apply only to incidental take permits issued in accordance with paragraph (b)(2) of this section where the conservation plan is being properly implemented, and apply only with respect to species adequately covered by the conservation plan. These assurances cannot be provided to Federal agencies. This rule does not apply to incidental take permits issued prior to March 25, 1998. The assurances provided in incidental take permits issued prior to March 25, 1998 remain in effect, and those permits will not be revised as a result of this rulemaking.
- (i) Changed circumstances provided for in the plan. If additional conservation and mitigation measures are deemed necessary to respond to changed circumstances and were provided for in the plan's operating conservation program, the permittee will implement the measures specified in the plan.
- (ii) Changed circumstances not provided for in the plan. If additional conservation and mitigation measures are deemed necessary to respond to changed circumstances and such measures were not provided for in the plan's operating conservation program, the Director will not require any conservation and mitigation measures in addition to those provided for in the plan without the consent of the permittee, provided the plan is being properly implemented.
- (iii) Unforeseen circumstances. (A) In negotiating unforeseen circumstances, the Director will not require the commitment of additional land, water, or financial compensation or additional restrictions on the use of land, water, or other natural resources beyond the level otherwise agreed upon for the species covered by the conservation plan without the consent of the permittee.
- (B) If additional conservation and mitigation measures are deemed necessary to respond to unforeseen circumstances, the Director may require additional measures of the permittee where the conservation plan is being properly implemented, but only if such measures are limited to modifications within conserved habitat areas, if any, or to the conservation plan's operating conservation program for the affected species, and maintain the original

terms of the conservation plan to the maximum extent possible. Additional conservation and mitigation measures will not involve the commitment of additional land, water or financial compensation or additional restrictions on the use of land, water, or other natural resources otherwise available for development or use under the original terms of the conservation plan without the consent of the permittee.

- (C) The Director will have the burden of demonstrating that such unforeseen circumstances exist, using the best scientific and commercial data available. These findings must be clearly documented and based upon reliable technical information regarding the status and habitat requirements of the affected species. The Director will consider, but not be limited to, the following factors:
- (1) Size of the current range of the affected species;
- (2) Percentage of range adversely affected by the conservation plan;
- (3) Percentage of range conserved by the conservation plan;
- (4) Ecological significance of that portion of the range affected by the conservation plan;
- (5) Level of knowledge about the affected species and the degree of specificity of the species' conservation program under the conservation plan; and
- (6) Whether failure to adopt additional conservation measures would appreciably reduce the likelihood of survival and recovery of the affected species in the wild.
- (6) Nothing in this rule will be construed to limit or constrain the Director, any Federal, State, local, or Tribal government agency, or a private entity, from taking additional actions at its own expense to protect or conserve a species included in a conservation plan.
- (7) Discontinuance of permit activity. Notwithstanding the provisions of §13.26 of this subchapter, a permittee under this paragraph (b) remains responsible for any outstanding minimization and mitigation measures required under the terms of the permit for take that occurs prior to surrender of the permit and such minimization and mitigation measures as may be required pursuant to the termination

provisions of an implementing agreement, habitat conservation plan, or permit even after surrendering the permit to the Service pursuant to §13.26 of this subchapter. The permit shall be deemed canceled only upon a determination by the Service that such minimization and mitigation measures have been implemented. Upon surrender of the permit, no further take shall be authorized under the terms of the surrendered permit.

- (8) Criteria for revocation. A permit issued under paragraph (b) of this section may not be revoked for any reason except those set forth in §13.28(a)(1) through (4) of this subchapter or unless continuation of the permitted activity would be inconsistent with the criterion set forth in 16 U.S.C. 1539(a)(2)(B)(iv) and the inconsistency has not been remedied.
- (c)(1) Application requirements for permits for the enhancement of survival through Safe Harbor Agreements. The applicant must submit an application for a permit under this paragraph (c) to the appropriate Regional Director, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, for the Region where the applicant resides or where the proposed action is to occur (for appropriate addresses, see 50 CFR 10.22), if the applicant wishes to engage in any activity prohibited by §17.31. The applicant must submit an official Service application form (3–200.54) that includes the following information:
- (i) The common and scientific names of the listed species for which the applicant requests incidental take authorization:
- (ii) A description of how incidental take of the covered species pursuant to the Safe Harbor Agreement is likely to occur, both as a result of management activities and as a result of the return to baseline;
- (iii) A Safe Harbor Agreement that complies with the requirements of the Safe Harbor policy available from the Service: and
- (iv) The Director must publish notice in the FEDERAL REGISTER of each application for a permit that is made under this paragraph (c). Each notice must invite the submission from interested parties within 30 days after the date of

the notice of written data, views, or arguments with respect to the application. The procedures included in §17.22(e) for permit objection apply to any notice published by the Director under this paragraph (c).

- (2) Issuance criteria. Upon receiving an application completed in accordance with paragraph (c)(1) of this section, the Director will decide whether or not to issue a permit. The Director shall consider the general issuance criteria in §13.21(b) of this subchapter, except for §13.21(b)(4), and may issue the permit if he or she finds:
- (i) The take will be incidental to an otherwise lawful activity and will be in accordance with the terms of the Safe Harbor Agreement:
- (ii) The implementation of the terms of the Safe Harbor Agreement is reasonably expected to provide a net conservation benefit to the affected listed species by contributing to the recovery of listed species included in the permit, and the Safe Harbor Agreement otherwise complies with the Safe Harbor policy available from the Service;
- (iii) The probable direct and indirect effects of any authorized take will not appreciably reduce the likelihood of survival and recovery in the wild of any listed species;
- (iv) Implementation of the terms of the Safe Harbor Agreement is consistent with applicable Federal, State, and Tribal laws and regulations;
- (v) Implementation of the terms of the Safe Harbor Agreement will not be in conflict with any ongoing conservation or recovery programs for listed species covered by the permit; and
- (vi) The applicant has shown capability for and commitment to implementing all of the terms of the Safe Harbor Agreement.
- (3) Permit conditions. In addition to any applicable general permit conditions set forth in part 13 of this subchapter, every permit issued under this paragraph (c) is subject to the following special conditions:
- (i) A requirement for the participating property owner to notify the Service of any transfer of lands subject to a Safe Harbor Agreement:
- (ii) When appropriate, a requirement for the permittee to give the Service reasonable advance notice (generally

at least 30 days) of when he or she expects to incidentally take any listed species covered under the permit. Such notification will provide the Service with an opportunity to relocate affected individuals of the species, if possible and appropriate; and

- (iii) Any additional requirements or conditions the Director deems necessary or appropriate to carry out the purposes of the permit and the Safe Harbor Agreement.
- (4) Permit effective date. Permits issued under this paragraph (c) become effective the day of issuance for species covered by the Safe Harbor Agreement.
- (5) Assurances provided to permittee. (i) The assurances in subparagraph (ii) of this paragraph (c)(5) apply only to Safe Harbor permits issued in accordance with paragraph (c)(2) of this section where the Safe Harbor Agreement is being properly implemented, and apply only with respect to species covered by the Agreement and permit. These assurances cannot be provided to Federal agencies. The assurances provided in this section apply only to Safe Harbor permits issued after July 19, 1999.
- (ii) The Director and the permittee may agree to revise or modify the management measures set forth in a Safe Harbor Agreement if the Director determines that such revisions or modifications do not change the Director's prior determination that the Safe Harbor Agreement is reasonably expected to provide a net conservation benefit to the listed species. However, the Director may not require additional or different management activities to be undertaken by a permittee without the consent of the permittee.
- (6) Additional actions. Nothing in this rule will be construed to limit or constrain the Director, any Federal, State, local or Tribal government agency, or a private entity, from taking additional actions at its own expense to protect or conserve a species included in a Safe Harbor Agreement.
- (7) Criteria for revocation. The Director may not revoke a permit issued under paragraph (c) of this section except as provided in this paragraph. The Director may revoke a permit for any reason set forth in §13.28(a)(1) through (4) of this subchapter. The Director may revoke a permit if continuation of

the permitted activity would either appreciably reduce the likelihood of survival and recovery in the wild of any listed species or directly or indirectly alter designated critical habitat such that it appreciably diminishes the value of that critical habitat for both the survival and recovery of a listed species. Before revoking a permit for either of the latter two reasons, the Director, with the consent of the permittee, will pursue all appropriate options to avoid permit revocation. These options may include, but are not limited to: extending or modifying the existing permit, capturing and relocating the species, compensating the landowner to forgo the activity, purchasing an easement or fee simple interest in the property, or arranging for a thirdparty acquisition of an interest in the property.

(8) Duration of permits. The duration of permits issued under this paragraph (c) must be sufficient to provide a net conservation benefit to species covered in the enhancement of survival permit. In determining the duration of a permit, the Director will consider the duration of the planned activities, as well as the positive and negative effects associated with permits of the proposed duration on covered species, including the extent to which the conservation activities included in the Safe Harbor Agreement will enhance the survival and contribute to the recovery of listed species included in the permit.

(d)(1) Application requirements for permits for the enhancement of survival through Candidate Conservation Agreements with Assurances. The applicant must submit an application for a permit under this paragraph (d) to the appropriate Regional Director, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, for the Region where the applicant resides or where the proposed activity is to occur (for appropriate addresses, see 50 CFR 10.22). When a species covered by a Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances is listed as threatened and the applicant wishes to engage in activities identified in the Agreement and otherwise prohibited by §17.31, the applicant must apply for an enhancement of survival permit for species covered by the Agreement. The permit will become valid if and when covered

proposed, candidate or other unlisted species is listed as a threatened species. The applicant must submit an official Service application form (3–200.54) that includes the following information:

- (i) The common and scientific names of the species for which the applicant requests incidental take authorization;
- (ii) A description of the land use or water management activity for which the applicant requests incidental take authorization; and
- (iii) A Candidate Conservation Agreement that complies with the requirements of the Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances policy available from the Service.
- (iv) The Director must publish notice in the FEDERAL REGISTER of each application for a permit that is made under this paragraph (d). Each notice must invite the submission from interested parties within 30 days after the date of the notice of written data, views, or arguments with respect to the application. The procedures included in §17.22(e) for permit objection apply to any notice published by the Director under this paragraph (d).
- (2) Issuance criteria. Upon receiving an application completed in accordance with paragraph (d)(1) of this section, the Director will decide whether or not to issue a permit. The Director shall consider the general issuance criteria in §13.21(b) of this subchapter, except for §13.21(b)(4), and may issue the permit if he or she finds:
- (i) The take will be incidental to an otherwise lawful activity and will be in accordance with the terms of the Candidate Conservation Agreement;
- (ii) The Candidate Conservation Agreement complies with the requirements of the Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances policy available from the Service;
- (iii) The probable direct and indirect effects of any authorized take will not appreciably reduce the likelihood of survival and recovery in the wild of any species;
- (iv) Implementation of the terms of the Candidate Conservation Agreement is consistent with applicable Federal, State, and Tribal laws and regulations;
- (v) Implementation of the terms of the Candidate Conservation Agreement

will not be in conflict with any ongoing conservation programs for species covered by the permit; and

- (vi) The applicant has shown capability for and commitment to implementing all of the terms of the Candidate Conservation Agreement.
- (3) Permit conditions. In addition to any applicable general permit conditions set forth in part 13 of this subchapter, every permit issued under this paragraph (d) is subject to the following special conditions:
- (i) A requirement for the property owner to notify the Service of any transfer of lands subject to a Candidate Conservation Agreement:
- (ii) When appropriate, a requirement for the permittee to give the Service reasonable advance notice (generally at least 30 days) of when he or she expects to incidentally take any listed species covered under the permit. Such notification will provide the Service with an opportunity to relocate affected individuals of the species, if possible and appropriate: and
- (iii) Any additional requirements or conditions the Director deems necessary or appropriate to carry out the purposes of the permit and the Candidate Conservation Agreement.
- (4) Permit effective date. Permits issued under this paragraph (d) become effective for a species covered by a Candidate Conservation Agreement on the effective date of a final rule that lists a covered species as threatened.
- (5) Assurances provided to permittee in case of changed or unforeseen circumstances. The assurances in this paragraph (d)(5) apply only to permits issued in accordance with paragraph (d)(2) where the Candidate Conservation with Assurances Agreement is being properly implemented, and apply only with respect to species adequately covered by the Candidate Conservation with Assurances Agreement. These assurances cannot be provided to Federal agencies.
- (i) Changed circumstances provided for in the Agreement. If the Director determines that additional conservation measures are necessary to respond to changed circumstances and these measures were set forth in the Agreement, the permittee will implement the measures specified in the Agreement.

- (ii) Changed circumstances not provided for in the Agreement. If the Director determines that additional conservation measures not provided for in the Agreement are necessary to respond to changed circumstances, the Director will not require any conservation measures in addition to those provided for in the Agreement without the consent of the permittee, provided the Agreement is being properly implemented.
- (iii) Unforeseen circumstances. (A) In negotiating unforeseen circumstances, the Director will not require the commitment of additional land, water, or financial compensation or additional restrictions on the use of land, water, or other natural resources beyond the level otherwise agreed upon for the species covered by the Agreement without the consent of the permittee.
- (B) If the Director determines additional conservation measures are necessary to respond to unforeseen circumstances, the Director may require additional measures of the permittee where the Agreement is being properly implemented, but only if such measures maintain the original terms of the Agreement to the maximum extent possible. Additional conservation measures will not involve the commitment of additional land, water, or financial compensation or additional restrictions on the use of land, water, or other natural resources otherwise available for development or use under the original terms of the Agreement without the consent of the permittee.
- (C) The Director will have the burden of demonstrating that unforeseen circumstances exist, using the best scientific and commercial data available. These findings must be clearly documented and based upon reliable technical information regarding the status and habitat requirements of the affected species. The Director will consider, but not be limited to, the following factors:
- (1) Size of the current range of the affected species;
- (2) Percentage of range adversely affected by the Agreement:
- (3) Percentage of range conserved by the Agreement;

- (4) Ecological significance of that portion of the range affected by the Agreement:
- (5) Level of knowledge about the affected species and the degree of specificity of the species' conservation program under the Agreement; and
- (6) Whether failure to adopt additional conservation measures would appreciably reduce the likelihood of survival and recovery of the affected species in the wild.
- (6) Additional actions. Nothing in this rule will be construed to limit or constrain the Director, any Federal, State, local or Tribal government agency, or a private entity, from taking additional actions at its own expense to protect or conserve a species included in a Candidate Conservation with Assurances Agreement.
- (7) Criteria for revocation. The Director may not revoke a permit issued under paragraph (d) of this section except as provided in this paragraph. The Director may revoke a permit for any reason set forth in §13.28(a)(1) through (4) of this subchapter. The Director may revoke a permit if continuation of the permitted activity would either appreciably reduce the likelihood of survival and recovery in the wild of any listed species or directly or indirectly alter designated critical habitat such that it appreciably diminishes the value of that critical habitat for both the survival and recovery of a listed species. Before revoking a permit for either of the latter two reasons, the Director, with the consent of the permittee, will pursue all appropriate options to avoid permit revocation. These options may include, but are not limited to: extending or modifying the existing permit, capturing and relocating the species, compensating the landowner to forgo the activity, purchasing an easement or fee simple interest in the property, or arranging for a thirdparty acquisition of an interest in the property.
- (8) Duration of the Candidate Conservation Agreement. The duration of a Candidate Conservation Agreement covered by a permit issued under this paragraph (d) must be sufficient to enable the Director to determine that the benefits of the conservation measures in the Agreement, when combined with

those benefits that would be achieved if it is assumed that the conservation measures would also be implemented on other necessary properties, would preclude or remove any need to list the species covered by the Agreement.

[50 FR 39689, Sept. 30, 1985, as amended at 63 FR 8871, Feb. 23, 1998; 63 FR 52635, Oct. 1, 1998; 64 FR 32714, June 17, 1999; 64 FR 52676, Sept. 30, 1999; 69 FR 24093, May 3, 2004; 69 FR 29670, May 25, 2004; 69 FR 71731, Dec. 10, 2004]

§17.40 Special rules—mammals.

- (a) [Reserved]
- (b) Grizzly bear (*Ursus arctos*)—(1) *Prohibitions*. The following prohibitions apply to the grizzly bear:
- (i) Taking. (A) Except as provided in paragraphs (b)(1)(i)(B) through (F) of this section, no person shall take any grizzly bear in the 48 conterminous states of the United States.
- (B) Grizzly bears may be taken in self-defense or in defense of others, but such taking shall be reported, within 5 days of occurrence, to the Assistant Regional Director, Division of Law Enforcement, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, P.O. Box 25486, Denver Federal Center, Denver, Colorado 80225 (303/236-7540 or FTS 776-7540), if occurring in Montana or Wyoming, or to the Assistant Regional Director, Division of Law Enforcement, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Lloyd 500 Building, Suite 1490. 500 Northeast Multnomah Street, Portland, Oregon 97232 (503/231-6125 or FTS 429-6125), if occurring in Idaho or Washington, and to appropriate State and Indian Reservation Tribal authorities. Grizzly bears or their parts taken in self-defense or in defense of others shall not be possessed, delivered, carried, transported, shipped, exported, received, or sold, except by Federal, State, or Tribal authorities.
- (C) Removal of nuisance bears. A grizzly bear consituting a demonstrable but non immediate threat to human safety or committing significant depredations to lawfully present livestock, crops, or beehives may be taken, but only if:
- (1) It has not been reasonably possible to eliminate such threat or depredation by live-capturing and releasing unharmed in a remote area the grizzly bear involved: and

notification denying the original petition.

[45 FR 17864, Mar. 19, 1980, as amended at 47 FR 56861, Dec. 21, 1982]

§ 12.42 Recovery of certain storage costs.

If any wildlife, plant, or evidentiary item is seized and forfeited under the Endangered Species Act, 16 U.S.C. 1531 et seq., any person whose act or omission was the basis for the seizure may be charged a reasonable fee for expenses to the United States connected with the transfer, board, handling, or storage of such property. If any fish, wildlife or plant is seized in connection with a violation of the Lacey Act Amendments of 1981, 16 U.S.C. 3371, et seq., any person convicted thereof, or assessed a civil penalty therefor, may be assessed a reasonable fee for expenses of the United States connected with the storage, care and maintenance of such property. Within a reasonable time after forfeiture, the Service shall send to such person by registered or certified mail, return receipt quested, a bill for such fee. The bill shall contain an itemized statement of the applicable costs, together with instructions on the time and manner of payment. Payment shall be made in accordance with the bill. The recipient of any assessment of costs under this section who has an objection to the reasonableness of the costs described in the bill may, within 30 days of the date on which he received the bill, file written objections with the Regional Director of the Fish and Wildlife Service for the Region in which the seizure occurred. Upon receipt of the written objections, the appropriate Regional Director will promptly review them and within 30 days mail his final decision to the party who filed objections. In all cases, the Regional Director's decision shall constitute final administrative action on the matter.

[47 FR 56861, Dec. 21, 1982]

Subpart F—Return of Property

§ 12.51 Return procedure.

If, at the conclusion of the appropriate proceedings, seized property is to be returned to the owner or con-

signee, the Solicitor or Service shall issue a letter or other document authorizing its return. This letter or other document shall be delivered personally or sent by registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, and shall identify the owner or consignee, the seized property, and, if appropriate, the bailee of the seized property. It shall also provide that upon presentation of the letter or other document and proper identification, and the signing of a receipt provided by the Service, the seized property is authorized to be released, provided it is properly marked in accordance with applicable State or Federal requirements.

PART 13—GENERAL PERMIT PROCEDURES

Subpart A—Introduction

Sec.

- 13.1 General.
- 13.2 Purpose of regulations.
- 13.3 Scope of regulations.
- 13.4 Emergency variation from requirements.
- 13.5 Information collection requirements.

Subpart B—Application for Permits

- 13.11 Application procedures.
- 13.12 General information requirements on applications for permits.

Subpart C—Permit Administration

- 13.21 Issuance of permits.
- 13.22 Renewal of permits.
- 13.23 Amendment of permits.
- 13.24 Right of succession by certain persons.
- 13.25 Transfer of permits and scope of permit authorization.
- 13.26 Discontinuance of permit activity.
- 13.27 Permit suspension.
- 13.28 Permit revocation.
- 13.29 Review procedures.

Subpart D—Conditions

- 13.41 Humane conditions.
- 13.42 Permits are specific.
- 13.43 Alteration of permits.
- 13.44 Display of permit.
- 13.45 Filing of reports.
- 13.46 Maintenance of records.
- 13.47 Inspection requirement.
- 13.48 Compliance with conditions of permit.
- 13.49 Surrender of permit.
- 13.50 Acceptance of liability.

§ 13.1

4916; 18 U.S.C. 42; 19 U.S.C. 1202; 31 U.S.C.

SOURCE: 39 FR 1161, Jan. 4, 1974, unless otherwise noted

Subpart A—Introduction

§13.1 General.

- (a) A person must obtain a valid permit before commencing an activity for which a permit is required by this subchapter, except as provided in §23.53 of this subchapter for retrospective permits for certain CITES shipments under very specific situations.
- (b) A person must apply for such a permit under the general permit procedures of this part and any other regulations in this subchapter that apply to the proposed activity.
- (1) The requirements of all applicable parts of this subchapter must be met.
- (2) A person may submit one application that includes the information required in each part of this subchapter, and a single permit will be issued if appropriate.

[72 FR 48445, Aug. 23, 2007]

§13.2 Purpose of regulations.

The regulations contained in this part provide uniform rules, conditions, and procedures for the application for and the issuance, denial, suspension, revocation, and general administration of all permits issued pursuant to this subchapter B.

[54 FR 38147, Sept. 14, 1989]

§13.3 Scope of regulations.

The provisions in this part are in addition to, and are not in lieu of, other permit regulations of this subchapter and apply to all permits issued thereunder, including "Importation, Exportation and Transportation of Wildlife" (part 14), "Wild Bird Conservation Act" (part 15), "Injurious Wildlife" (part 16), "Endangered and Threatened Wildlife and Plants" (part 17), "Marine Mammals" (part 18), "Migratory Bird Permits" (part 21), "Eagle Permits" (part 22), and "Endangered Species Convention" (the Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species of Wild Fauna and Flora) (part 23). As used in this part 13, the term "permit" will refer to a license, permit, certificate,

letter of authorization, or other document as the context may require, and to all such documents issued by the Service or other authorized U.S. or foreign government agencies.

[70 FR 18317, Apr. 11, 2005]

§ 13.4 Emergency variation from requirements.

The Director may approve variations from the requirements of this part when he finds that an emergency exists and that the proposed variations will not hinder effective administration of this subchapter B, and will not be unlawful.

§ 13.5 Information collection requirements.

- (a) The Office of Management and Budget approved the information collection requirements contained in this part 13 under 44 U.S.C. and assigned OMB Control Number 1018-0092. The Service may not conduct or sponsor, and you are not required to respond, to a collection of information unless it displays a currently valid OMB control number. We are collecting this information to provide information necessary to evaluate permit applications. We will use this information to review permit applications and make decisions, according to criteria established in various Federal wildlife conservation statutes and regulations, on the issuance, suspension, revocation, or denial permits. You must respond to obtain or retain a permit.
- (b) We estimate the public reporting burden for these reporting requirements to vary from 15 minutes to 4 hours per response, with an average of 0.803 hours per response, including time for reviewing instructions, gathering and maintaining data, and completing and reviewing the forms. Direct comments regarding the burden estimate or any other aspect of these reporting requirements to the Service Information Collection Control Officer, MS-222 ARLSQ, U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Washington, DC 20240, or the Office of Management and Budget, Paperwork Reduction Project (1018-0092), Washington, DC 20603.

[63 FR 52634, Oct. 1, 1998]

Subpart B—Application for Permits

§13.11 Application procedures.

The Service may not issue a permit for any activity authorized by this subchapter B unless you have filed an application under the following procedures:

- (a) Forms. Applications must be submitted in writing on a Federal Fish and Wildlife License/Permit Application (Form 3-200) or as otherwise specifically directed by the Service.
- (b) Forwarding instructions. Applications for permits in the following categories should be forwarded to the issuing office indicated below.
- (1) You may obtain applications for migratory bird banding permits (50 CFR 21.22) by writing to: Bird Banding Laboratory, USGS Patuxent Wildlife Research Center, 12100 Beech Forest Road, Laurel, Maryland 20708–4037. Submit completed permit applications to the same address.
- (2) You may obtain applications for designated port exception permits and import/export licenses (50 CFR 14) by writing to the Special Agent in Charge (SAC) of the Region in which you reside (see 50 CFR 2.2 or the Service Web site, http://www.fws.gov, for addresses and boundaries of the Regions). Submit completed permit applications to the same address.
- (3) You may obtain applications for Wild Bird Conservation Act permits (50 CFR 15); injurious wildlife permits (50 CFR 16); captive-bred wildlife registrations (50 CFR 17); permits authorizing import, export, or foreign commerce of endangered and threatened species, and interstate commerce of non-native endangered or threatened species (50 CFR 17); marine mammal permits (50 CFR 18); and permits and certificates for import, export, and reexport of species listed under the Convention on International Trade in Endangered Species of Wild Fauna and Flora (CITES) (50 CFR 23) from: U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Division of Management Authority, 4401 N. Fairfax Drive, Room 700, Arlington, Virginia 22203-1610. Submit completed permit applications to the same address.
- (4) You may obtain Endangered Species Act permit applications (50 CFR 17) for activities involving native en-

dangered and threatened species, including incidental take, scientific purposes, enhancement of propagation or survival (i.e., recovery), and enhancement of survival by writing to the Regional Director (Attention: Endangered Species Permits) of the Region where the activity is to take place (see 50 CFR 2.2 or the Service Web site, http:// www.fws.gov, for addresses and boundaries of the Regions). Submit completed applications to the same address (the Regional office covering the area where the activity will take place). Permit applications for interstate commerce for native endangered and threatened species should be obtained by writing to the Regional Director (Attention: Endangered Species Permits) of the Region that has the lead for the particular species, rather than the Region where the activity will take place. You can obtain information on the lead Region via the Service's Endangered Species Program Web page (http://endangered.fws.gov/wildlife.html) by entering the common or scientific name of the listed species in the Regulatory Profile query box. Send interstate commerce permit applications for native listed species to the same Regional Office that has the lead for that species. Endangered Species Act permit applications for the import or export of native endangered and threatened species may be obtained from the Division of Management Authority in accordance with paragraph (b)(3) of this section.

(5) You may obtain applications for bald and golden eagle permits (50 CFR 22) and migratory bird permits (50 CFR 21), except for banding and marking permits, by writing to the Migratory Bird Permit Program Office in the Region in which you reside. For mailing addresses for the Migratory Bird Regional Permit Offices, see below, or go to: http://permits.fws.gov/mbpermits/addresses.html. Send completed applications to the same address. The mailing addresses for the Regional Migratory Bird Permit Offices are as follows:

Region 1 (CA, HI, ID, NV, OR, WA, American Samoa, Guam, Commonwealth of the Northern Mariana Islands, and other Pacific possessions):

§ 13.11

U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Migratory Bird Permit Office, 911 N.E. 11th Avenue, Portland, OR 97232-4181.

Region 2 (AZ, NM, OK, TX): U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Migratory Bird Permit Office, P.O. Box 709, Albuquerque, NM 87103.

Region 3 (IA, IL, IN, MN, MO, MI, OH, WI): U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Migratory Bird Permit Office, One Federal Drive, Fort Snelling, MN 55111.

Region 4 (AL, AR, FL, GA, KY, LA, MS, NC, SC, TN, PR, VI, and Caribbean possessions): U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Migratory Bird Permit Office, P.O. Box 49208, Atlanta, GA 30359.

Region 5 (CT, DC, DE, MA, MD, ME, NH, NJ, NY, PA, RI, VA, VT, WV): U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Migratory Bird Permit Office, P.O. Box 779, Hadley, MA 01035-0779.

Region 6 (CO, KS, MT, ND, NE, SD, UT, WY): U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Migratory Bird Permit Office, P.O. Box 25486, DFC (60130), Denver, CO 80225-0486.

Region 7 (AK): U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service, Migratory Bird Permit Office (MS-201), 1011 E. Tudor Road, Anchorage, AK 99503.

(c) Time notice. The Service will process all applications as quickly as possible. However, we cannot guarantee final action within the time limit you request. You should ensure that applications for permits for marine mammals and/or endangered and threatened species are postmarked at least 90 calendar days prior to the requested effective date. The time we require for processing of endangered and threatened species incidental take permits will vary according to the project scope and significance of effects. Submit applications for all other permits to the issuing/reviewing office and ensure they are postmarked at least 60 calendar days prior to the requested effective date. Our processing time may be increased by the procedural requirements of the National Environmental Policy Act (NEPA), the requirement to publish a notice in the FEDERAL REG-ISTER requesting a 30-day public comment period when we receive certain types of permit applications, and/or the time required for extensive consultation within the Service, with other Federal agencies, and/or State or foreign governments. When applicable, we may require permit applicants to provide additional information on the proposal and on its environmental effects as may be necessary to satisfy the procedural requirements of NEPA.

(d) Fees. (1) Unless otherwise exempted under this paragraph (d), you must pay the required permit processing fee at the time that you apply for issuance or amendment of a permit. You must pay in U.S. dollars. If you submit a check or money order, it must be made payable to the "U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service." The Service will not refund any application fee under any circumstances if we have processed the application. However, we may return the application fee if you withdraw the application before we have significantly processed it.

(2) If regulations in this subchapter require more than one type of permit for an activity and the permits are issued by the same office, the issuing office may issue one consolidated permit authorizing the activity in accordance with §13.1. You may submit a single application in such cases, provided that the single application contains all the information required by the separate applications for each permitted activity. Where more than one permitted activity is consolidated into one permit, the issuing office will charge the highest single fee for the activity permitted.

(3) Circumstances under which we will not charge a permit application fee are as follows:

(i) We will not charge a permit application fee to any Federal, tribal, State, or local government agency or to any individual or institution acting on behalf of such agency. Except as otherwise authorized or waived, if you fail to submit evidence of such status with your application, we will require the submission of all processing fees prior to the acceptance of the application for processing.

(ii) As noted in paragraph (d)(4) of this section.

(iii) We may waive the fee on a caseby-case basis for extraordinary extenuating circumstances provided that the issuing permit office and a Regional or

U.S. Fish and Wildlife Serv., Interior

Assistant Director approves the waiv-

er.
(4) User fees. The following table idenplication or amendment to a current permit. If no fee is identified under the Amendment Fee column, this par-

ticular permit either cannot be amended and a new application, and application fee, would need to be submitted or no fee will be charged for amending the permit (please contact the issuing office for further information).

Type of permit	CFR citation	Fee	Amendment fee
Migratory Bird Treaty Act	•		
Migratory Bird Import/Export	50 CFR 21	\$75	
Migratory Bird Banding or Marking	50 CFR 21		
Migratory Bird Scientific Collecting	50 CFR 21	100	\$50
Migratory Bird Taxidermy	50 CFR 21	100	
Waterfowl Sale and Disposal	50 CFR 21	75	
Special Canada Goose	50 CFR 21		
Migratory Bird Special Purpose/Education	50 CFR 21	75	
Migratory Bird Special Purpose/Salvage	50 CFR 21	75	
Migratory Bird Special Purpose/Game Bird Propagation	50 CFR 21	75	
Migratory Bird Special Purpose/Miscellaneous	50 CFR 21	100	
Falconry	50 CFR 21	100	
Raptor Propagation	50 CFR 21	100	
Migratory Bird Rehabilitation	50 CFR 21	50	
Migratory Bird Depredation	50 CFR 21	100	50
Migratory Bird Depredation/Homeowner	50 CFR 21	50	
Bald and Golden Eagle Protection Ac	·	T	
Eagle Scientific Collecting	50 CFR 22	100	50
Eagle Exhibition	50 CFR 22	75	
Eagle Falconry	50 CFR 22	100	
Eagle—Native American Religion	50 CFR 22		
Eagle Take permits—Depredation and Protection of Health and Safety	50 CFR 22	100	
Golden Eagle Nest Take	50 CFR 22	100	50
Eagle Transport—Scientific or Exhibition	50 CFR 22	75	
Eagle Transport—Native American Religious Purposes	50 CFR 22	(1)	(1)
Eagle Take—Associated With but Not the Purpose of an Activity	50 CFR 22	500	150
Eagle Take—Associated With but Not the Purpose of an Activity—Programmatic	50 CFR 22	1000	500
Eagle Nest Take	50 CFR 22	500	150
Eagle Nest Take—Programmatic			
			1 500
Eagle Take—Exempted under ESA	50 CFR 22 50 CFR 22	1000	500
	50 CFR 22		
Eagle Take—Exempted under ESA	50 CFR 22		
Eagle Take—Exempted under ESA	50 CFR 22 act 50 CFR 17	100	50
Eagle Take—Exempted under ESA Endangered Species Act/CITES/Lacey A ESA Recovery	50 CFR 22 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 17	100	50 50
Eagle Take—Exempted under ESA Endangered Species Act/CITES/Lacey A ESA Recovery ESA Interstate Commerce ESA Enhancement of Survival (Safe Harbor Agreement)	50 CFR 22 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 17	100 100 50	50 50 25
Eagle Take—Exempted under ESA	50 CFR 22 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 17	100	50 50 25
Eagle Take—Exempted under ESA Endangered Species Act/CITES/Lacey A ESA Recovery ESA Interstate Commerce ESA Enhancement of Survival (Safe Harbor Agreement) ESA Enhancement of Survival (Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances).	50 CFR 22 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 17	100 100 50 50	50 50 25 25
Eagle Take—Exempted under ESA Endangered Species Act/CITES/Lacey A ESA Recovery	50 CFR 22 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 17	100 100 50 50 100	50 50 25 25
Eagle Take—Exempted under ESA	50 CFR 22 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 17	100 100 50 50 100 100	50 50 25 25 25
Eagle Take—Exempted under ESA Endangered Species Act/CITES/Lacey A ESA Recovery	50 CFR 22 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 17	100 100 50 50 100 100	50 50 25 25 25 50 50
Eagle Take—Exempted under ESA Endangered Species Act/CITES/Lacey A ESA Recovery ESA Interstate Commerce ESA Enhancement of Survival (Safe Harbor Agreement) ESA Enhancement of Survival (Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances). ESA Incidental Take (Habitat Conservation Plan) ESA and CITES Import/Export and Foreign Commerce ESA and CITES Museum Exchange ESA Captive-bred Wildlife Registration	50 CFR 22 Let 50 CFR 17	100 100 50 50 100 100 100 200	50 50 25 25 50 50 50
Eagle Take—Exempted under ESA Endangered Species Act/CITES/Lacey A ESA Recovery ESA Interstate Commerce ESA Enhancement of Survival (Safe Harbor Agreement) ESA Enhancement of Survival (Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances). ESA Incidental Take (Habitat Conservation Plan) ESA and CITES Import/Export and Foreign Commerce ESA and CITES Museum Exchange ESA Captive-bred Wildlife Registration —Renewal of Captive-bred wildlife registration	50 CFR 22 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 17	100 100 50 50 100 100 200 100	50 50 25 25 50 50 50
Eagle Take—Exempted under ESA Endangered Species Act/CITES/Lacey A ESA Recovery ESA Interstate Commerce ESA Enhancement of Survival (Safe Harbor Agreement) ESA Enhancement of Survival (Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances). ESA Incidental Take (Habitat Conservation Plan) ESA and CITES Import/Export and Foreign Commerce ESA and CITES Museum Exchange ESA Captive-bred Wildlife Registration	50 CFR 22 Let 50 CFR 17	100 100 50 50 100 100 100 200	50 50 25 25 50 50 50
Endangered Species Act/CITES/Lacey A ESA Recovery ESA Interstate Commerce ESA Enhancement of Survival (Safe Harbor Agreement) ESA Enhancement of Survival (Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances). ESA Incidental Take (Habitat Conservation Plan) ESA and CITES Import/Export and Foreign Commerce ESA and CITES Museum Exchange ESA Captive-bred Wildlife Registration —Renewal of Captive-bred wildlife registration CITES Import (including trophies under ESA and MMPA)	50 CFR 22 Let 50 CFR 17	100 100 50 50 100 100 200 100	50 50 25 25 50 50 100
Eagle Take—Exempted under ESA Endangered Species Act/CITES/Lacey A ESA Recovery ESA Interstate Commerce ESA Enhancement of Survival (Safe Harbor Agreement) ESA Enhancement of Survival (Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances). ESA Incidental Take (Habitat Conservation Plan) ESA and CITES Import/Export and Foreign Commerce ESA and CITES Museum Exchange ESA Captive-bred Wildlife Registration —Renewal of Captive-bred wildlife registration CITES Import (including trophies under ESA and MMPA)	50 CFR 22 ct 50 CFR 17	100 100 50 50 100 100 100 200 100 100	50 50 25 25 25 50 50 50 100
Eagle Take—Exempted under ESA Endangered Species Act/CITES/Lacey A ESA Recovery ESA Interstate Commerce ESA Enhancement of Survival (Safe Harbor Agreement) ESA Enhancement of Survival (Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances). ESA Incidental Take (Habitat Conservation Plan) ESA and CITES Import/Export and Foreign Commerce ESA and CITES Museum Exchange ESA Captive-bred Wildlife Registration —Renewal of Captive-bred wildlife registration CITES Import (including trophies under ESA and MMPA) CITES Export CITES Pre-Convention	50 CFR 22 Let 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 23	100 100 50 50 100 100 100 200 100 100 100 75	50 50 25 25 50 50 50 50 50 40
Endangered Species Act/CITES/Lacey A ESA Recovery ESA Interstate Commerce ESA Enhancement of Survival (Safe Harbor Agreement) ESA Enhancement of Survival (Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances). ESA Incidental Take (Habitat Conservation Plan) ESA and CITES Import/Export and Foreign Commerce ESA and CITES Museum Exchange ESA Captive-bred Wildlife Registration —Renewal of Captive-bred wildlife registration CITES Import (including trophies under ESA and MMPA) CITES Export CITES Pre-Convention CITES Pre-Convention CITES Certificate of Origin	50 CFR 22 Let 50 CFR 17	100 100 50 50 100 100 100 200 100 100 100 75 75	50 50 25 25 50 50 100 50
Eagle Take—Exempted under ESA Endangered Species Act/CITES/Lacey A ESA Recovery ESA Interstate Commerce ESA Enhancement of Survival (Safe Harbor Agreement) ESA Enhancement of Survival (Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances). ESA Incidental Take (Habitat Conservation Plan) ESA and CITES Import/Export and Foreign Commerce ESA and CITES Museum Exchange ESA Captive-bred Wildlife Registration —Renewal of Captive-bred wildlife registration CITES Import (including trophies under ESA and MMPA) CITES Export CITES Pre-Convention CITES Certificate of Origin CITES Re-Export	50 CFR 22 cot 50 CFR 17	100 100 50 50 100 100 100 100 100 100 75 75 75	50 50 25 25 50 50 100 50
Eagle Take—Exempted under ESA Endangered Species Act/CITES/Lacey A ESA Recovery ESA Interstate Commerce ESA Enhancement of Survival (Safe Harbor Agreement) ESA Enhancement of Survival (Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances). ESA Incidental Take (Habitat Conservation Plan) ESA and CITES Import/Export and Foreign Commerce ESA and CITES Museum Exchange ESA Captive-bred Wildlife Registration —Renewal of Captive-bred wildlife registration CITES Import (including trophies under ESA and MMPA) CITES Export CITES Per-Convention CITES Re-Export CITES Re-Export CITES Personal Effects and Pet Export/Re-Export	50 CFR 22 Let 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 23 50 CFR 23 50 CFR 23	100 100 50 50 100 100 100 200 100 100 75 75 75	50 50 25 25 25 50 50 100 50 40 40
Endangered Species Act/CITES/Lacey A ESA Recovery ESA Interstate Commerce ESA Enhancement of Survival (Safe Harbor Agreement) ESA Enhancement of Survival (Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances). ESA Incidental Take (Habitat Conservation Plan) ESA and CITES Import/Export and Foreign Commerce ESA and CITES Museum Exchange ESA Captive-bred Wildlife Registration —Renewal of Captive-bred wildlife registration CITES Import (including trophies under ESA and MMPA) CITES Export CITES Pre-Convention CITES Certificate of Origin CITES Personal Effects and Pet Export/Re-Export CITES Appendix II Export (native furbearers and alligators—excluding live animals)	50 CFR 22 Let 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 23 50 CFR 23	100 100 50 50 100 100 100 200 100 100 75 75 75 50 100	50 50 25 25 50 50 100 50 40 40 40
Endangered Species Act/CITES/Lacey A ESA Recovery ESA Interstate Commerce ESA Enhancement of Survival (Safe Harbor Agreement) ESA Enhancement of Survival (Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances). ESA Incidental Take (Habitat Conservation Plan) ESA and CITES Import/Export and Foreign Commerce ESA and CITES Museum Exchange ESA Captive-bred Wildlife Registration —Renewal of Captive-bred wildlife registration CITES Import (including trophies under ESA and MMPA) CITES Export CITES Pre-Convention CITES Pre-Convention CITES Re-Export CITES Re-Export CITES Presonal Effects and Pet Export/Re-Export CITES Appendix II Export (native furbearers and alligators—excluding live animals) CITES Master File (includes files for artificial propagation, biomedical, etc. and cov-	50 CFR 22 Let 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 23 50 CFR 23 50 CFR 23	100 100 50 50 100 100 100 200 100 100 75 75 75	50 50 25 25 50 50 100 50 40 40 40
Eagle Take—Exempted under ESA Endangered Species Act/CITES/Lacey A ESA Recovery ESA Interstate Commerce ESA Enhancement of Survival (Safe Harbor Agreement) ESA Enhancement of Survival (Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances). ESA Incidental Take (Habitat Conservation Plan) ESA and CITES Import/Export and Foreign Commerce ESA and CITES Museum Exchange ESA Captive-bred Wildlife Registration —Renewal of Captive-bred wildlife registration CITES Import (including trophies under ESA and MMPA) CITES Export CITES Pre-Convention CITES Re-Export CITES Re-Export CITES Re-Export CITES Re-Export CITES Appendix II Export (native furbearers and alligators—excluding live animals) CITES Master File (includes files for artificial propagation, biomedical, etc. and covers import, export, and re-export documents).	50 CFR 22 Let 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 23	100 100 50 50 100 100 100 100 100 75 75 75 50 100 200	50 50 25 25 50 50 50 100 50 40 40 40
Endangered Species Act/CITES/Lacey A ESA Recovery ESA Interstate Commerce ESA Enhancement of Survival (Safe Harbor Agreement) ESA Enhancement of Survival (Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances). ESA Incidental Take (Habitat Conservation Plan) ESA and CITES Import/Export and Foreign Commerce ESA and CITES Museum Exchange ESA Captive-bred Wildlife Registration —Renewal of Captive-bred wildlife registration CITES Import (including trophies under ESA and MMPA) CITES Export CITES Pre-Convention CITES Certificate of Origin CITES Re-Export CITES Re-Export CITES Appendix II Export (native furbearers and alligators—excluding live animals) CITES Master File (includes files for artificial propagation, biomedical, etc. and covers import, export, and re-export documents). —Renewal of CITES Master File	50 CFR 22 Let 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 23	100 100 50 50 100 100 100 100 100 100 75 75 75 50 100 200	50 50 25 25 25 50 50 100 50 40 40 40
Endangered Species Act/CITES/Lacey A ESA Recovery ESA Interstate Commerce ESA Enhancement of Survival (Safe Harbor Agreement) ESA Enhancement of Survival (Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances), ESA Incidental Take (Habitat Conservation Plan) ESA and CITES Import/Export and Foreign Commerce ESA and CITES Museum Exchange ESA captive-bred Wildlife Registration —Renewal of Captive-bred wildlife registration CITES Import (including trophies under ESA and MMPA) CITES Export CITES Per-Convention CITES Per-Convention CITES Re-Export CITES Re-Export CITES Personal Effects and Pet Export/Re-Export CITES Personal Effects and Pet Export/Re-Export CITES Appendix II Export (native furbearers and alligators—excluding live animals) CITES Master File (includes files for artificial propagation, biomedical, etc. and covers import, export, and re-export documents). —Renewal of CITES Master File —Single-use permits issued on Master File	50 CFR 22 Let 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 23	100 100 50 50 100 100 100 100 100 100 75 75 75 50 100 200	50 50 25 25 50 50 100 50 40 40 40
Eagle Take—Exempted under ESA Endangered Species Act/CITES/Lacey A ESA Recovery ESA Interstate Commerce ESA Enhancement of Survival (Safe Harbor Agreement) ESA Enhancement of Survival (Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances). ESA Incidental Take (Habitat Conservation Plan) ESA and CITES Import/Export and Foreign Commerce ESA and CITES Museum Exchange ESA Captive-bred Wildlife Registration —Renewal of Captive-bred wildlife registration CITES Import (including trophies under ESA and MMPA) CITES Export CITES Pre-Convention CITES Per-Convention CITES Re-Export CITES Re-Export CITES Re-Export CITES Appendix II Export (native furbearers and alligators—excluding live animals) CITES Master File (includes files for artificial propagation, biomedical, etc. and covers import, export, and re-export documents). —Renewal of CITES Master File —Single-use permits issued on Master File CITES Annual Program File	50 CFR 22 Let 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 23	100 100 50 50 100 100 100 100 100 75 75 75 75 100 200	50 50 25 25 25 50 50 100 50 40 40 40
Endangered Species Act/CITES/Lacey A ESA Recovery ESA Interstate Commerce ESA Enhancement of Survival (Safe Harbor Agreement) ESA Enhancement of Survival (Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances). ESA Incidental Take (Habitat Conservation Plan) ESA and CITES Import/Export and Foreign Commerce ESA and CITES Museum Exchange ESA Captive-bred Wildlife Registration —Renewal of Captive-bred wildlife registration CITES Import (including trophies under ESA and MMPA) CITES Export CITES Pre-Convention CITES Certificate of Origin CITES Re-Export CITES Re-Export CITES Appendix II Export (native furbearers and alligators—excluding live animals) CITES Master File (includes files for artificial propagation, biomedical, etc. and covers import, export, and re-export documents). —Renewal of CITES Master File —Single-use permits issued under Annual Program	50 CFR 22 Let 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 23	100 100 50 50 100 100 100 200 100 100 75 75 75 75 75 90 100 200	50 50 25 25 25 50 50 100 50 40 40 40
Endangered Species Act/CITES/Lacey A ESA Recovery ESA Interstate Commerce ESA Enhancement of Survival (Safe Harbor Agreement) ESA Enhancement of Survival (Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances). ESA Incidental Take (Habitat Conservation Plan) ESA and CITES Import/Export and Foreign Commerce ESA and CITES Museum Exchange ESA captive-bred Wildlife Registration —Renewal of Captive-bred wildlife registration CITES Import (including trophies under ESA and MMPA) CITES Export CITES Pre-Convention CITES Pre-Convention CITES Personal Effects and Pet Export/Re-Export CITES Personal Effects and Pet Export/Re-Export CITES Re-Export CITES Master File (includes files for artificial propagation, biomedical, etc. and covers import, export, and re-export documents). —Renewal of CITES Master File —Single-use permits issued on Master File CITES Annual Program File —Single-use permits issued under Annual Program CITES replacement documents (lost, stolen, or damaged documents)	50 CFR 22 Let 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 23	100 100 50 50 100 100 100 200 100 100 75 75 75 50 100 200 100 200 100 200 100 200 50 50	50 50 25 25 25 50 50 100 50 40 40 40
Eagle Take—Exempted under ESA Endangered Species Act/CITES/Lacey A ESA Recovery ESA Interstate Commerce ESA Enhancement of Survival (Safe Harbor Agreement) ESA Enhancement of Survival (Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances). ESA Incidental Take (Habitat Conservation Plan) ESA and CITES Import/Export and Foreign Commerce ESA and CITES Museum Exchange ESA Captive-bred Wildlife Registration —Renewal of Captive-bred wildlife registration CITES Import (including trophies under ESA and MMPA) CITES Export CITES Pre-Convention CITES Re-Export CITES Re-Export CITES Re-Export CITES Re-Export CITES Appendix II Export (native furbearers and alligators—excluding live animals) CITES Master File (includes files for artificial propagation, biomedical, etc. and covers import, export, and re-export documents). —Renewal of CITES Master File —Single-use permits issued under Annual Program CITES replacement documents (lost, stolen, or damaged documents) CITES Passport for Traveling Exhibitions and Pets	50 CFR 22 Let 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 23	100 100 50 50 100 100 100 200 100 100 75 75 55 100 200	50 50 25 25 50 50 50 100 50 40 40 40 100
Endangered Species Act/CITES/Lacey A ESA Recovery ESA Interstate Commerce ESA Enhancement of Survival (Safe Harbor Agreement) ESA Enhancement of Survival (Candidate Conservation Agreement with Assurances). ESA Incidental Take (Habitat Conservation Plan) ESA and CITES Import/Export and Foreign Commerce ESA and CITES Museum Exchange ESA captive-bred Wildlife Registration —Renewal of Captive-bred wildlife registration CITES Import (including trophies under ESA and MMPA) CITES Export CITES Pre-Convention CITES Pre-Convention CITES Personal Effects and Pet Export/Re-Export CITES Personal Effects and Pet Export/Re-Export CITES Re-Export CITES Master File (includes files for artificial propagation, biomedical, etc. and covers import, export, and re-export documents). —Renewal of CITES Master File —Single-use permits issued on Master File CITES Annual Program File —Single-use permits issued under Annual Program CITES replacement documents (lost, stolen, or damaged documents)	50 CFR 22 Let 50 CFR 17 50 CFR 23	100 100 50 50 100 100 100 200 100 100 75 75 75 50 100 200 100 200 100 200 100 200 50 50	500 500 255 255 500 500 100 500 400 40 40 100

Type of permit	CFR citation	Fee	Amendment fee
CITES Participation in the Plant Rescue Center Program	50 CFR 23	(1)	(1)
CITES Registration of Commercial Breeding Operations for Appendix-I wildlife	50 CFR 23	100	
CITES Request for Approval of an Export Program for a State or Tribe (American Ginseng, Certain Furbearers, and American Alligator).	50 CFR 23	(1)	(1)
Import/Export License	50 CFR 14	100	50
Designated Port Exception	50 CFR 14	100	50
Injurious Wildlife Permit	50 CFR 16	100	50
—Transport Authorization for Injurious Wildlife	50 CFR 16	25	
Wild Bird Conservation Act (WBCA)			
Personal Pet Import	50 CFR 15	50	
WBCA Scientific Research, Zoological Breeding or Display, Cooperative Breeding	50 CFR 15	100	50
WBCA Approval of Cooperative Breeding Programs	50 CFR 15	200	100
-Renewal of a WBCA Cooperative Breeding Program	50 CFR 15	50	
WBCA Approval of a Foreign Breeding Facility	50 CFR 15	4 250	
Marine Mammal Protection Act			
Marine Mammal Public Display	50 CFR 18	300	150
Marine Mammal Scientific Research/Enhancement/Registered Agent or Tannery	50 CFR 18	150	75
 Renewal of Marine Mammal Scientific Research/Enhancement/Registered Agent or Tannery. 	50 CFR 18	75	

¹ No fee.

- (5) We will charge a fee for substantive amendments made to permits within the time period that the permit is still valid. The fee is generally half the original fee assessed at the time that the permit is processed; see paragraph (d)(4) of this section for the exact amount. Substantive amendments are those that pertain to the purpose and conditions of the permit and are not purely administrative. Administrative changes, such as updating name and address information, are required under 13.23(c), and we will not charge a fee for such amendments.
- (6) Except as specifically noted in paragraph (d)(4) of this section, a permit renewal is an issuance of a new permit, and applicants for permit renewal must pay the appropriate fee listed in paragraph (d)(4) of this sec-
- (e) Abandoned or incomplete applications. If we receive an incomplete or improperly executed application, or if you do not submit the proper fees, the issuing office will notify you of the deficiency. If you fail to supply the correct information to complete the application or to pay the required fees within 45 calendar days of the date of notification, we will consider the applica-

tion abandoned. We will not refund any fees for an abandoned application.

[70 FR 18317, Apr. 11, 2005, as amended at 72 FR 48445, Aug. 23, 2007; 73 FR 29083, May 20, 2008; 73 FR 42281, July 21, 2008; 74 FR 46875, Sept. 11, 2009]

§13.12 General information requirements on applications for permits.

- (a) General information required for all applications. All applications must contain the following information:
- (1) Applicant's full name and address (street address, city, county, state, and zip code; and mailing address if different from street address); home and work telephone numbers; and, if available, a fax number and e-mail address, and:
- (i) If the applicant resides or is located outside the United States, an address in the United States, and, if conducting commercial activities, the name and address of his or her agent that is located in the United States;
- (ii) If the applicant is an individual, the date of birth, social security number, if available, occupation, and any business, agency, organizational, or institutional affiliation associated with the wildlife or plants to be covered by the license or permit; or

² Each.

³ Per animal.

- (iii) If the applicant is a business, corporation, public agency, or institution, the tax identification number; description of the type of business, corporation, agency, or institution; and the name and title of the person responsible for the permit (such as president, principal officer, or director):
- (2) Location where the requested permitted activity is to occur or be conducted:
- (3) Reference to the part(s) and section(s) of this subchapter B as listed in paragraph (b) of this section under which the application is made for a permit or permits, together with any additional justification, including supporting documentation as required by the referenced part(s) and section(s);
- (4) If the requested permitted activity involves the import or re-export of wildlife or plants from or to any foreign country, and the country of origin, or the country of export or re-export restricts the taking, possession, transportation, exportation, or sale of wildlife or plants, documentation as indicated in §14.52(c) of this subchapter R.
- (5) Certification in the following language:

I hereby certify that I have read and am familiar with the regulations contained in title 50, part 13, of the Code of Federal Regulations and the other applicable parts in subchapter B of chapter I of title 50, Code of Federal Regulations, and I further certify that the information submitted in this application for a permit is complete and accurate to the best of my knowledge and belief. I understand that any false statement herein may subject me to suspension or revocation of this permit and to the criminal penalties of 18 U.S.C. 1001.

- (6) Desired effective date of permit except where issuance date is fixed by the part under which the permit is issued:
 - (7) Date;
 - (8) Signature of the applicant; and
- (9) Such other information as the Director determines relevant to the processing of the application, including, but not limited to, information on the environmental effects of the activity consistent with 40 CFR 1506.5 and Departmental procedures at 516 DM 6, Appendix 1.3A.
- (b) Additional information required on permit applications. As stated in para-

graph (a)(3) of this section certain additional information is required on all applications. These additional requirements may be found by referring to the section of this subchapter B cited after the type of permit for which application is being made:

Type of permit	Section
Importation at nondesignated ports:	
Scientific	14.31
Deterioration prevention	14.32
Economic hardship	14.33
Marking of package or container:	
Symbol marking	14.83
Import/export license	14.93
Feather import quota: Importation or entry	15.21
Injurious wildlife: Importation or shipment	16.22
Endangered wildlife and plant permits:	
Similarity of appearance	17.52
Scientific, enhancement of propagation or	
survival, incidental taking for wildlife	17.22
Scientific, propagation, or survival for plants	17.62
Economic hardship for wildlife	17.23
Economic hardship for plants	17.63
Threatened wildlife and plant permits:	
Similarity of appearance	17.52
General for wildlife	17.32
American alligator-buyer or tanner	17.42(a)
General for plants	17.72
Marine mammals permits:	
Scientific research	18.31
Public display	18.31
Migratory bird permits:	
Banding or marking	21.22
Scientific collecting	21.23
Taxidermist	21.24
Waterfowl sale and disposal	21.25
Special aviculturist	21.26
Special purpose	21.27
Falconry	21.28
Raptor propagation permit	21.30
Depredation control	21.41
Eagle permits:	
Scientific or exhibition	22.21
Indian religious use	22.22
Depredation and protection of health and	
safety	22.23
Falconry purposes	22.24
Take of golden eagle nests	22.25
Eagle take-Associated with but not the	
purpose of an activity	22.26
Eagle nest take	22.27
Eagle take—Exempted under ESA	22.28
Endangered Species Convention permits	23.15

[39 FR 1161, Jan. 4, 1974, as amended at 42 FR 10465, Feb. 22, 1977; 42 FR 32377, June 24, 1977; 44 FR 54006, Sept. 17, 1979; 44 FR 59083, Oct. 12, 1979; 45 FR 56673, Aug. 25, 1980; 45 FR 78154, Nov. 25, 1980; 46 FR 42680, Aug. 24, 1981; 48 FR 31607, July 8, 1983; 48 FR 57300, Dec. 29, 1983; 50 FR 39687, Sept. 30, 1985; 50 FR 45408, Oct. 31, 1985; 54 FR 38147, Sept. 14, 1989; 70 FR 18319, Apr. 11, 2005; 72 FR 48446, Aug. 23, 2007; 73 FR 29083, May 20, 2008; 74 FR 46876, Sept. 11, 2009]

§ 13.21

Subpart C—Permit Administration

§13.21 Issuance of permits.

- (a) No permit may be issued prior to the receipt of a written application therefor, unless a written variation from the requirements, as authorized by §13.4, is inserted into the official file of the Bureau. An oral or written representation of an employee or agent of the United States Government, or an action of such employee or agent, shall not be construed as a permit unless it meets the requirements of a permit as defined in 50 CFR 10.12.
- (b) Upon receipt of a properly executed application for a permit, the Director shall issue the appropriate permit unless:
- (1) The applicant has been assessed a civil penalty or convicted of any criminal provision of any statute or regulation relating to the activity for which the application is filed, if such assessment or conviction evidences a lack of responsibility.
- (2) The applicant has failed to disclose material information required, or has made false statements as to any material fact, in connection with his application:
- (3) The applicant has failed to demonstrate a valid justification for the permit and a showing of responsibility;
- (4) The authorization requested potentially threatens a wildlife or plant population, or
- (5) The Director finds through further inquiry or investigation, or otherwise, that the applicant is not qualified.
- (c) Disqualifying factors. Any one of the following will disqualify a person from receiving permits issued under this part.
- (1) A conviction, or entry of a plea of guilty or nolo contendere, for a felony violation of the Lacey Act, the Migratory Bird Treaty Act, or the Bald and Golden Eagle Protection Act disqualifies any such person from receiving or exercising the privileges of a permit, unless such disqualification has been expressly waived by the Director in response to a written petition.
- (2) The revocation of a permit for reasons found in §13.28 (a)(1) or (a)(2) disqualifies any such person from receiving or exercising the privileges of a

similar permit for a period of five years from the date of the final agency decision on such revocation.

- (3) The failure to pay any required fees or assessed costs and penalties, whether or not reduced to judgement disqualifies such person from receiving or exercising the privileges of a permit as long as such moneys are owed to the United States. This requirement shall not apply to any civil penalty presently subject to administrative or judicial appeal; provided that the pendency of a collection action brought by the United States or its assignees shall not constitute an appeal within the meaning of this subsection.
- (4) The failure to submit timely, accurate, or valid reports as required may disqualify such person from receiving or exercising the privileges of a permit as long as the deficiency exists.
- (d) Use of supplemental information. The issuing officer, in making a determination under this subsection, may use any information available that is relevant to the issue. This may include any prior conviction, or entry of a plea of guilty or nolo contendere, or assessment of civil or criminal penalty for a violation of any Federal or State law or regulation governing the permitted activity. It may also include any prior permit revocations or suspensions, or any reports of State or local officials. The issuing officer shall consider all relevant facts or information available, and may make independent inquiry or investigation to verify information or substantiate qualifications asserted by the applicant.
- (e) Conditions of issuance and acceptance—(1) Conditions of issuance and acceptance. Any permit automatically incorporates within its terms the conditions and requirements of subpart D of this part and of any part(s) or section(s) specifically authorizing or governing the activity for which the permit is issued, as well as any other conditions deemed appropriate and included on the face of the permit at the discretion of the Director.
- (2) Any person accepting and holding a permit under this subchapter B acknowledges the necessity for close regulation and monitoring of the permitted activity by the Government. By accepting such permit, the permittee

consents to and shall allow entry by agents or employees of the Service upon premises where the permitted activity is conducted at any reasonable hour. Service agents or employees may enter such premises to inspect the location; any books, records, or permits required to be kept by this subchapter B; and any wildlife or plants kept under authority of the permit.

- (f) Term of permit. Unless otherwise modified, a permit is valid during the period specified on the face of the permit. Such period shall include the effective date and the date of expiration.
- (g) Denial. The issuing officer may deny a permit to any applicant who fails to meet the issuance criteria set forth in this section or in the part(s) or section(s) specifically governing the activity for which the permit is requested.

[39 FR 1161, Jan. 4, 1974, as amended at 42 FR 32377, June 24, 1977; 47 FR 30785, July 15, 1982; 54 FR 38148, Sept. 14, 1989; 70 FR 18319, Apr. 11, 2005]

§13.22 Renewal of permits.

- (a) Application for renewal. Applicants for renewal of a permit must submit a written application at least 30 days prior to the expiration date of the permit. Applicants must certify in the form required by §13.12(a)(5) that all statements and information in the original application remain current and correct, unless previously changed or corrected. If such information is no longer current or correct, the applicant must provide corrected information.
- (b) Renewal criteria. The Service shall issue a renewal of a permit if the applicant meets the criteria for issuance in §13.21(b) and is not disqualified under §13.21(c).
- (c) Continuation of permitted activity. Any person holding a valid, renewable permit may continue the activities authorized by the expired permit until the Service acts on the application for renewal if all of the following conditions are met:
- (1) The permit is currently in force and not suspended or revoked;
- (2) The person has complied with this section; and
- (3) The permit is not a CITES document that was issued under part 23 of

this subchapter (because the CITES document is void upon expiration).

(d) *Denial*. The issuing officer may deny renewal of a permit to any applicant who fails to meet the issuance criteria set forth in §13.21 of this part, or in the part(s) or section(s) specifically governing the activity for which the renewal is requested.

[54 FR 38148, Sept. 14, 1989, as amended at 72 FR 48446, Aug. 23, 2007]

§ 13.23 Amendment of permits.

- (a) Permittee's request. Where circumstances have changed so that a permittee desires to have any condition of his permit modified, such permittee must submit a full written justification and supporting information in conformity with this part and the part under which the permit was issued.
- (b) The Service reserves the right to amend any permit for just cause at any time during its term, upon written finding of necessity, provided that any such amendment of a permit issued under §17.22(b) through (d) or §17.32(b) through (d) of this subchapter shall be consistent with the requirements of §17.22(b)(5), (c)(5) and (d)(5) or §17.32(b)(5), (c)(5) and (d)(5) of this subchapter, respectively.
- (c) Change of name or address. A permittee is not required to obtain a new permit if there is a change in the legal individual or business name, or in the mailing address of the permittee. A permittee is required to notify the issuing office within 10 calendar days of such change. This provision does not authorize any change in location of the conduct of the permitted activity when approval of the location is a qualifying condition of the permit.

[54 FR 38148, Sept. 14, 1989, as amended at 64 FR 32711, June 17, 1999]

§13.24 Right of succession by certain persons.

- (a) Certain persons other than the permittee are authorized to carry on a permitted activity for the remainder of the term of a current permit, provided they comply with the provisions of paragraph (b) of this section. Such persons are the following:
- (1) The surviving spouse, child, executor, administrator, or other legal

§ 13.25

representative of a deceased permittee; or

- (2) A receiver or trustee in bankruptcy or a court designated assignee for the benefit of creditors.
- (b) In order to qualify for the authorization provided in this section, the person or persons desiring to continue the activity shall furnish the permit to the issuing officer for endorsement within 90 days from the date the successor begins to carry on the activity.
- (c) In the case of permits issued under §17.22(b) through (d) or §17.32(b) through (d) of this subchapter B, the successor's authorization under the permit is also subject to a determination by the Service that:
- (1) The successor meets all of the qualifications under this part for holding a permit;
- (2) The successor has provided adequate written assurances that it will provide sufficient funding for the conservation plan or Agreement and will implement the relevant terms and conditions of the permit, including any outstanding minimization and mitigation requirements; and
- (3) The successor has provided such other information as the Service determines is relevant to the processing of the request.

[64 FR 32711, June 17, 1999]

§13.25 Transfer of permits and scope of permit authorization.

- (a) Except as otherwise provided for in this section, permits issued under this part are not transferable or assignable.
- (b) Permits issued under §17.22(b) or §17.32(b) of this subchapter B may be transferred in whole or in part through a joint submission by the permittee and the proposed transferee or in the case of a deceased permittee, the deceased permittee's legal representative and the proposed transferee, provided the Service determines that:
- (1) The proposed transferee meets all of the qualifications under this part for holding a permit;
- (2) The proposed transferee has provided adequate written assurances that it will provide sufficient funding for the conservation plan or Agreement and will implement the relevant terms and conditions of the permit, including

any outstanding minimization and mitigation requirements; and

- (3) The proposed transferee has provided such other information as the Service determines is relevant to the processing of the submission.
- (c) In the case of the transfer of lands subject to an agreement and permit issued under §17.22(c) or (d) or §17.32 (e) or (d) of this subchapter B, the Service will transfer the permit to the new owner if the new owner agrees in writing to become a party to the original agreement and permit.
- (d) Except as otherwise stated on the face of the permit, any person who is under the direct control of the permittee, or who is employed by or under contract to the permittee for purposes authorized by the permit, may carry out the activity authorized by the permit.
- (e) In the case of permits issued under §17.22(b)–(d) or §17.32(b)–(d) of this subchapter to a State or local governmental entity, a person is under the direct control of the permittee where:
- (1) The person is under the jurisdiction of the permittee and the permit provides that such person(s) may carry out the authorized activity; or
- (2) The person has been issued a permit by the governmental entity or has executed a written instrument with the governmental entity, pursuant to the terms of the implementing agreement.

[64 FR 32711, June 17, 1999, as amended at 64 FR 52676, Sept. 30, 1999; 69 FR 24092, May 3, 2004]

§ 13.26 Discontinuance of permit activity.

When a permittee, or any successor to a permittee as provided for by §13.24, discontinues activities authorized by a permit, the permittee shall within 30 calendar days of the discontinuance return the permit to the issuing office together with a written statement surrendering the permit for cancellation. The permit shall be deemed void and cancelled upon its receipt by the issuing office. No refund of any fees paid for issuance of the permit or for any other fees or costs associated with a permitted activity shall be made

when a permit is surrendered for cancellation for any reason prior to the expiration date stated on the face of the permit.

[54 FR 38149, Sept. 14, 1989]

§13.27 Permit suspension.

- (a) Criteria for suspension. The privileges of exercising some or all of the permit authority may be suspended at any time if the permittee is not in compliance with the conditions of the permit, or with any applicable laws or regulations governing the conduct of the permitted activity. The issuing officer may also suspend all or part of the privileges authorized by a permit if the permittee fails to pay any fees, penalties or costs owed to the Government. Such suspension shall remain in effect until the issuing officer determines that the permittee has corrected the deficiencies.
- (b) Procedure for suspension. (1) When the issuing officer believes there are valid grounds for suspending a permit the permittee shall be notified in writing of the proposed suspension by certified or registered mail. This notice shall identify the permit to be suspended, the reason(s) for such suspension, the actions necessary to correct the deficiencies, and inform the permittee of the right to object to the proposed suspension. The issuing officer may amend any notice of suspension at any time
- (2) Upon receipt of a notice of proposed suspension the permittee may file a written objection to the proposed action. Such objection must be in writing, must be filed within 45 calendar days of the date of the notice of proposal, must state the reasons why the permittee objects to the proposed suspension, and may include supporting documentation.
- (3) A decision on the suspension shall be made within 45 days after the end of the objection period. The issuing officer shall notify the permittee in writing of the Service's decision and the reasons therefore. The issuing officer shall also provide the applicant with the information concerning the right to request reconsideration of the decision under §13.29 of this part and the

procedures for requesting reconsideration.

[54 FR 38149, Sept. 14, 1989]

§13.28 Permit revocation.

- (a) Criteria for revocation. A permit may be revoked for any of the following reasons:
- (1) The permittee willfully violates any Federal or State statute or regulation, or any Indian tribal law or regulation, or any law or regulation of any foreign country, which involves a violation of the conditions of the permit or of the laws or regulations governing the permitted activity; or
- (2) The permittee fails within 60 days to correct deficiencies that were the cause of a permit suspension; or
- (3) The permittee becomes disqualified under §13.21(c) of this part; or
- (4) A change occurs in the statute or regulation authorizing the permit that prohibits the continuation of a permit issued by the Service: or
- (5) Except for permits issued under §17.22(b) through (d) or §17.32(b) through (d) of this subchapter, the population(s) of the wildlife or plant that is the subject of the permit declines to the extent that continuation of the permitted activity would be detrimental to maintenance or recovery of the affected population.
- (b) Procedure for revocation. (1) When the issuing officer believes there are valid grounds for revoking a permit, the permittee shall be notified in writing of the proposed revocation by certified or registered mail. This notice shall identify the permit to be revoked, the reason(s) for such revocation, the proposed disposition of the wildlife, if any, and inform the permittee of the right to object to the proposed revocation. The issuing officer may amend any notice of revocation at any time.
- (2) Upon receipt of a notice of proposed revocation the permittee may file a written objection to the proposed action. Such objection must be in writing, must be filed within 45 calendar days of the date of the notice of proposal, must state the reasons why the permittee objects to the proposed revocation, and may include supporting documentation.
- (3) A decision on the revocation shall be made within 45 days after the end of

§ 13.29

the objection period. The issuing officer shall notify the permittee in writing of the Service's decision and the reasons therefore, together with the information concerning the right to request and the procedures for requesting reconsideration.

(4) Unless a permittee files a timely request for reconsideration, any wild-life held under authority of a permit that is revoked must be disposed of in accordance with instructions of the issuing officer. If a permittee files a timely request for reconsideration of a proposed revocation, such permittee may retain possession of any wildlife held under authority of the permit until final disposition of the appeal process.

 $[54 \ FR \ 38149, \ Sept. \ 14, \ 1989, \ as \ amended \ at \ 64 \ FR \ 32711, \ June \ 17, \ 1999]$

§13.29 Review procedures.

- (a) Request for reconsideration. Any person may request reconsideration of an action under this part if that person is one of the following:
- (1) An applicant for a permit who has received written notice of denial;
- (2) An applicant for renewal who has received written notice that a renewal is denied:
- (3) A permittee who has a permit amended, suspended, or revoked, except for those actions which are required by changes in statutes or regulations, or are emergency changes of limited applicability for which an expiration date is set within 90 days of the permit change; or
- (4) A permittee who has a permit issued or renewed but has not been granted authority by the permit to perform all activities requested in the application, except when the activity requested is one for which there is no lawful authority to issue a permit.
- (b) Method of requesting reconsideration. Any person requesting reconsideration of an action under this part must comply with the following criteria:
- (1) Any request for reconsideration must be in writing, signed by the person requesting reconsideration or by the legal representative of that person, and must be submitted to the issuing officer.

- (2) The request for reconsideration must be received by the issuing officer within 45 calendar days of the date of notification of the decision for which reconsideration is being requested.
- (3) The request for reconsideration shall state the decision for which reconsideration is being requested and shall state the reason(s) for the reconsideration, including presenting any new information or facts pertinent to the issue(s) raised by the request for reconsideration.
- (4) The request for reconsideration shall contain a certification in substantially the same form as that provided by §13.12(a)(5). If a request for reconsideration does not contain such certification, but is otherwise timely and appropriate, it shall be held and the person submitting the request shall be given written notice of the need to submit the certification within 15 calendar days. Failure to submit certification shall result in the request being rejected as insufficient in form and content.
- (c) Inquiry by the Service. The Service may institute a separate inquiry into the matter under consideration.
- (d) Determination of grant or denial of a request for reconsideration. The issuing officer shall notify the permittee of the Service's decision within 45 days of the receipt of the request for reconsideration. This notification shall be in writing, shall state the reasons for the decision, and shall contain a description of the evidence which was relied upon by the issuing officer. The notification shall also provide information concerning the right to appeal, the official to whom an appeal may be addressed, and the procedures for making an appeal.
- (e) Appeal. A person who has received an adverse decision following submission of a request for reconsideration may submit a written appeal to the Regional Director for the region in which the issuing office is located, or to the Director for offices which report directly to the Director. An appeal must be submitted within 45 days of the date of the notification of the decision on the request for reconsideration. The appeal shall state the reason(s) and issue(s) upon which the appeal is based

and may contain any additional evidence or arguments to support the appeal.

- (f) Decision on appeal. (1) Before a decision is made concerning the appeal the appellant may present oral arguments before the Regional Director or the Director, as appropriate, if such official judges oral arguments are necessary to clarify issues raised in the written record.
- (2) The Service shall notify the appellant in writing of its decision within 45 calendar days of receipt of the appeal, unless extended for good cause and the appellant notified of the extension.
- (3) The decision of the Regional Director or the Director shall constitute the final administrative decision of the Department of the Interior.

[54 FR 38149, Sept. 14, 1989]

Subpart D—Conditions

§13.41 Humane conditions.

Any live wildlife possessed under a permit must be maintained under humane and healthful conditions.

[54 FR 38150, Sept. 14, 1989]

§13.42 Permits are specific.

The authorizations on the face of a permit that set forth specific times, dates, places, methods of taking or carrying out the permitted activities, numbers and kinds of wildlife or plants, location of activity, and associated activities that must be carried out; describe certain circumscribed transactions; or otherwise allow a specifically limited matter, are to be strictly interpreted and will not be interpreted to permit similar or related matters outside the scope of strict construction.

[70 FR 18320, Apr. 11, 2005]

§13.43 Alteration of permits.

Permits shall not be altered, erased, or mutilated, and any permit which has been altered, erased, or mutilated shall immediately become invalid. Unless specifically permitted on the face thereof, no permit shall be copied, nor shall any copy of a permit issued pursuant to this subchapter B be displayed, offered for inspection, or other-

wise used for any official purpose for which the permit was issued.

§ 13.44 Display of permit.

Any permit issued under this part shall be displayed for inspection upon request to the Director or his agent, or to any other person relying upon its existence.

§ 13.45 Filing of reports.

Permittees may be required to file reports of the activities conducted under the permit. Any such reports shall be filed not later than March 31 for the preceding calendar year ending December 31, or any portion thereof, during which a permit was in force, unless the regulations of this subchapter B or the provisions of the permit set forth other reporting requirements.

§13.46 Maintenance of records.

From the date of issuance of the permit, the permittee shall maintain complete and accurate records of any taking, possession, transportation, sale, purchase, barter, exportation, or importation of plants obtained from the wild (excluding seeds) or wildlife pursuant to such permit. Such records shall be kept current and shall include names and addresses of persons with whom any plant obtained from the wild (excluding seeds) or wildlife has been purchased, sold, bartered, or otherwise transferred, and the date of such transaction, and such other information as may be required or appropriate. Such records shall be legibly written or reproducible in English and shall be maintained for five years from the date of expiration of the permit. Permittees who reside or are located in the United States and permittees conducting commercial activities in the United States who reside or are located outside the United States must maintain records at a location in the United States where the records are available for inspection.

[39 FR 1161, Jan. 4, 1974, as amended at 42 FR 32377, June 24, 1977; 54 FR 38150, Sept. 14, 1989; 72 FR 48446, Aug. 23, 2007]

§ 13.47 Inspection requirement.

Any person holding a permit under this subchapter B shall allow the Director's agent to enter his premises at

50 CFR Ch. I (10-1-10 Edition)

§ 13.48

any reasonable hour to inspect any wildlife or plant held or to inspect, audit, or copy any permits, books, or records required to be kept by regulations of this subchapter B.

[39 FR 1161, Jan. 4, 1974, as amended at 42 FR 32377, June 24, 1977]

§ 13.48 Compliance with conditions of permit.

Any person holding a permit under subchapter B and any person acting under authority of such permit must comply with all conditions of the permit and with all appllicable laws and regulations governing the permitted activity.

[54 FR 38150, Sept. 14, 1989]

§13.49 Surrender of permit.

Any person holding a permit under subchapter B shall surrender such permit to the issuing officer upon notification that the permit has been suspended or revoked by the Service, and all appeal procedures have been exhausted.

[54 FR 38150, Sept. 14, 1989]

§ 13.50 Acceptance of liability.

Except as otherwise limited in the case of permits described in §13.25(d), any person holding a permit under this subchapter B assumes all liability and responsibility for the conduct of any activity conducted under the authority of such permit.

[64 FR 32711, June 17, 1999]

PART 14—IMPORTATION, EXPORTATION, AND TRANSPORTATION OF WILDLIFE

Subpart A—Introduction

Sec.

14.1 Purpose of regulations.

- 14.2 Scope of regulations.
- 14.3 Information collection requirements.
- 14.4 What terms do I have to understand?

Subpart B—Importation and Exportation at Designated Ports

- 14.11 General restrictions.
- 14.12 Designated ports.
- 14.13 Emergency diversion.
- $14.14 \quad In-transit \ shipments.$

- 14.15 Personal baggage and household effects.
- 14.16 Border ports.
- 14.17 Personally owned pet birds.
- 14.18 Marine mammals
- 14.19 Special ports.
- 14.20 Exceptions by permit.
- 14.21 Shellfish and fishery products.
- 14.22 Certain antique articles.
- 14.23 Live farm-raised fish and farm-raised fish eggs.
- 14.24 Scientific specimens.

Subpart C—Designated Port Exception Permits

- 14.31 Permits to import or export wildlife at nondesignated port for scientific purposes.
- 14.32 Permits to import or export wildlife at nondesignated port to minimize deterioration or loss.
- 14.33 Permits to import or export wildlife at nondesignated port to alleviate undue economic hardship.

Subpart D [Reserved]

Subpart E—Inspection and Clearance of Wildlife

- 14.51 Inspection of wildlife.
- 14.52 Clearance of imported wildlife.
- 14.53 Detention and refusal of clearance.
- 14.54 Unavailability of Service officers.14.55 Exceptions to clearance requirements.

Subpart F—Wildlife Declarations

- 14.61 Import declaration requirements.
- 14.62 Exceptions to import declaration requirements.
- 14.63 Export declaration requirements.
- 14.64 Exceptions to export declaration requirements.

Subpart G [Reserved]

Subpart H—Marking of Containers or Packages

- 14.81 Marking requirement.
- 14.82 Alternatives and exceptions to the marking requirement.

Subpart I—Import/Export Licenses and Inspection Fees

- 14.91 When do I need an import/export license?
- 14.92 What are the exemptions to the import/export license requirement?
- 14.93 How do I apply for an import/export license?